<TABE8900> Tabeart, Colin

United Kingdom Letter Rates 1657-1900 Inland and Overseas

Published by Colin Tabeart, Fareham, Hants, 1989. Printed in England by 'Don Miles', 96 Marmion Road, Southsea, Hants PO5 2BB. 114 pp., ill. A significant revision of the book was published in 2003.

The section on "Packet Rates to the West Indies, North and Central America" from pp.15 to 26 contains numerous references to rates to and from Cuba as they changed through the years.

<TAMA1308> Tamayo, Juan O.

"Cuba propone reanudar conversaciones con EEUU sobre servicio postal"

Miami, FL, elNuevoHerald.com, 28 Aug 2013, 2 pp., Span.

Report of conversations between the two governments to re-establish postal service between the two countries that were held during 2009 in Havana. However, the negotiations were suspended by the Obama Administration when Cuba sentenced U.S. citizen Alan P. Gross to 15 years in prison for delivering sophisticated communications equipment to the Cuban jewish community.

<TANI0200> Tani, R.

Catalogue Illustré de Trimbres-Poste et Télégraphe, Troisième édition (1902)

Illustrated Catalog of Postage and Telegraph Stamps, Third Edition (1902)

Bruxelles: G. Gelli & R. Tani, 1902, Cuba on pp.131-136 (6), ill., in French. Also listed as <GELL0200>.

<TARA7400> Cherubini, C.

Catalogo italiano della Posta Aerea, Volume Primo: 1846-1930

Italian Air Mail Catalogue, Volume I: 1846-1930

Co-author: C. Cherubini (also listed as <CHER7400>).

Firenze, Italy: G. Orlandini, Editor; 1974, Cuba on p.189; Italian and English.

Listing of the transatlantic air-cruise flight by the "Santa Maria" from February 8 to June 25, 1927, with legs from Port au Prince to Havana on March 28 and from Havana to New Orleans on March 29.

<<u>TARR8901</u>> Tarré, Filatelia F. del

Subasta de Historia Postal de Cuba (Cuban Postal History Auction)

Barcelona, Spain: Filatelia C. Enseñat and Filatelia F. del Tarré, joint auction held 16 Jan 1989, 271 lots of Cuban material. Also listed as <ENSE8901>.

<TARRD1600> Tarré Draper, Francisco del

Catálogo de Sellos de España, Colonias y Ex-colonias

(Catalog of the Postage Stamps of Spain, Colonies, and Ex-Colonies)

1st edition, dated 1916, without publication information, 131 pp. plus 32 pp. of illustrations, Span.

<TARRD2000> Tarré Draper, Francisco del

Catálogo de Sellos y Tarjetas Postales de España, Colonias y Ex-colonias

(Catalog of the Postage Stamps and Postal Cards of Spain, Colonies, and Ex-Colonies)

Barcelona, Spain: Imprenta Rubí, 1920, 2nd ed., 207 pp., Span.

This is the 2nd edition of <TARR1600>. A 15 page supplement to this 2nd ed. was published in 1922. A 3rd ed. of 263 pp. was published in 1931. 4th (1945) through 8th (1956) editions were also published but they do not include colonies and ex-colonies. A facsimile reprint of the postal stationery (postal cards) section of the 1920 ed. was published in 1973 (see <TARR7300>).

<TARRD4100> Tarré Draper, Francisco del

Catálogo Básico de los Sellos de Colonias y Oficinas Españolas en el Extranjero

(Basic Catalog of the Stamps of Spanish Colonies and Foreign Offices)

Barcelona, Spain: Imprenta Rubí, 1941, 191 pp., Span.

T.docx T-1 02/07/25

2nd ed., 1943-4: Ediciones HYMSA, Barcelona, 197 pp., Span.

3rd ed., 1947: Ediciones PAL-LAS, Imprenta Rex, Barcelona, 218 pp.

4th ed., 1953: 258 pp., Span.

<TARRD7300> Tarré Draper, Francisco del

Catálogo de Tarjetas Postales de España, Colonias y Ex-colonias (hasta 1920)

(Catalog of the Postal Cards of Spain, Colonies, and Ex-Colonies (until 1920))

Barcelona, Spain: Published by Ediciones Emueve, printed by Gráficas Zurich, 1973, 36 unnumbered pp., ill., Span. Cuba on 5 unnumbered pp. Facsimile reprint of the postal stationery section of <TARR2000>.

<<u>TAUB9502</u>> Tauber, Lewis E.

"A Journey into Obsession"

AP, Feb 1995, pp.130-135 (6), ill.

Article describing the work of Viennese artist Friedensreich Hundertwasser, one of whose works, "Night of the Drinker", is depicted in a Cuban stamp of the "Salón de Mayo" Series Scott 1251.

<TAYL7506> Taylor, Overy

"The Philatelic Newsletter"

<u>ASMC</u>, 1 June 1875, p.1. Also listed under <u>Alfred Smith & Co.'s Monthly Circular</u> (<<u>ASMC87506</u>>). Item on the "Correo Insurrecto" stamp Edifil No.1, issued by the Government of the Cuban Republic at Arms in 1874 to raise funds for the Cuban independence movement. The article indicates that these stamps were being reported in the philatelic press of the time as bogus items. In fact these stamps were indeed used privately to frank mail between revolutionary parties, but because of their compromising nature, correspondence bearing them was mostly destroyed after receipt. The Edifil catalog indicates that 100,000 of these stamps were printed by the American Bank Note Company. For additional information on these stamps see <<u>BILL6400</u>>, pp.189-190; <<u>EDIFIL9700></u>, p.41; <<u>EDIFIL0200></u>, p.74-75; <<u>ROBEP8803></u>, pp.7-12.

<TAYL7702> Taylor, Overy

"The Philatelic Newsletter: St. Domingo"

ASMC, No.26, Feb 1877, p.19. Also listed under Alfred Smith & Co.'s Monthly Circular (<ASMC87702>). Brief note reporting the discovery by a Mr. de Ysasi of the use of Cuba's 1857 stamps in Santo Domingo in 1862. The note requests further clarification on the exact use of these stamps, whether used internally or externally and if the latter whether used generally or applicable to particular destinations. See <TAYL7704> for a follow-up. On the same page there is another entry labeled "Cuba" reporting on the denominations and color of the new issue of 1877 Alfonso XII stamps for Cuba.

<TAYL7704> Taylor, Overy

"The Philatelic Newsletter: St. Domingo"

ASMC, No.26, Apr 1877, p.49. This is a follow-up from $\langle TAYL7702 \rangle = \langle ASMC87702 \rangle$.

Also listed under Alfred Smith & Co.'s Monthly Circular (<ASMC87704>).

Further notes on the use of Cuba's 1857 stamps in Santo Domingo after receiving additional information from Mr. de Isasi with a couple of examples from his collection: one loose stamp cancelled in Santo Domingo in 1862 and a second one on a cover from 25 July 1865 sent from Santo Domingo to Alacranes in Cuba. What Mr. de Isasi and the editor of ASCM, Overy Taylor, don't realize is that there is a town in Cuba called Santo Domingo and that more likely, these stamps were canceled there and not in the Dominican Republic.

<TEDE0501> Tedesco, Theodore M.

"Index of Literature in the English Language that Describes Postal Stamp Forgeries, Fakes, Reprints, Fraudulent Postal Markings and Other Obliterations."

<u>PLR</u>, Vol.54, No.1, WNo.206, 1st Qtr. 2005, Preface, Introduction, and Abbreviations on pp.25-36 (12). Refer to <TEDE1405> for a copy of these sections.

T.docx T-2 02/07/25

<u>PLR</u>, Vol.54, No.4, WNo.209, 4th Qtr. 2005, Cuba on pp.336-338 (3). [You may also want to see the Puerto Rico and Philippines sections for comparitve studies—also in <TEDE1405>.]

The index was originally compiled in 2004 by Theodore M. Tedesco and was published serially in the PRL from the 1st Quarter 2005 issue through the 3rd Quarter of 2009. It includes book, periodical, and website references. The index was updated by Mr. Tedesco in 2014 (see <TEDE1405>) and was Edited and published by the American Philatelic Research Library, Bellefonte, PA; May 2014. The updated Tedesco Index is available in electronic form (PDF file) from the APRL; see <TEDE1405>.

<TEDE1405> Tedesco, Theodore M.

<u>Index of Literature in the English Language that Describes Postal Stamp Forgeries, Fakes, Reprints, Fraudulent Postal Markings and Other Obliterations, and Bibliography.</u>

The full text of the index is available at https://classic.stamps.org/userfiles/file/library/TedescoIndex.pdf Reprint and update of <TEDE0501>. Edited and published by the American Philatelic Research Library, Bellefonte, PA; May 2014; Cuba on pp.176-179 (4). An Appendix 1, Fraudulent Postal Markings, was added to this edition. The Introduction is on p.A-1 and Cuba listings are on pp.A-58 to A-59. Additionally, a Bibliography that also includes web site references was also added with items petaining to Cuba sprinked among its pages; in particular, pp. B-3, B-129, B-143, B-144, B-154, B-155, B-159, B-171 to B173, B-182, and B-185. You may also want to review the Puerto Rico and Philippines sections for comparitve studies.

<TEJE6900> Tejera, Ramón A.

El Vuelo Panamericano (The Pan-American Flight)

Santo Domingo, Dominican Republic: 1969.

Book on the Pan-American Flight "Pro Faro a Colón" undertaken to promote the building of the Columbus Lighthouse in the Dominican Republic (Vuelo Panamericano Pro Faro a Colón). The flight started in the Dominican Republic on 12 Nov 1937, passed through Puerto Rico, Venezuela, Dutch Guiana, Brazil, Uruguay, Argentina, Chile, Bolivia, Perú, Ecuador, and ended with the tragic crash of 3 of the 4 airplanes in the squadron shortly after their departure from Cali in Colombia on 29 Dec 1937. See <MORE8007> for a summarized account of the flight.

<TELLyymm> Tellez, Gabriel

"Elbert Hubbard: El Hombre que creó el mito de *Un Mensaje a García*" ("Elbert Hubbard: The Man Who Created the Mith of *A Message to García*") Carteles, 1951 or Oct 9 & Nov 20, 1955.

<TERR3911> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Informe que rinde a la Junta Directiva del Club Filatélico de la República de Cuba el Dr. Tomás A. Terry, Presidente de la Comisión ProTorpedo Postal Aéreo"

("Report by Dr. Terry, President of the Postal Rocket Committee, to the Directors of the Cuban Philatelic Club") <u>AF</u>, Yr.IV, No.21, Nov 1939, pp.21-23 (3).

This is a detailed account of the Cuban Postal Rocket Experiment by the man who is considered to be the "father" of the experiment for his concerted efforts to carry it through completion. It describes how the project was conceived and embraced by the Philatelic Club of the Republic of Cuba, how financial support was obtained, how support from the Cuban Postal Administration was arranged to include the issuing of a special commemorative stamp for the ocassion (Scott C39), and describes the three trial launches, and the final launch of the postal rocket carrying a small amount of mail.

<TERR4011> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Ha Pasado un Año. Primer Aniversario del Experimento del Cohete Postal, 1939" ("A Year Has Passed. First Anniversary of the Postal Rocket, 1939") AF, Yr.V, No.22, Nov 1940, pp.19-20 (2).

T.docx T-3 02/07/25

<TERR4305 > Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"De Ayer y de Mañana: Precursores de Nuestro Correo Aéreo Internacional"

("Of Yesterday and Tomorrow: Pioneers of Our International Air Post")

AF, Yr. VIII, No.24, May-Jun 1943, pp.11-13 (3).

<TERR4307> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"De Ayer y de Mañana: Algo más sobre Jaime González"

(Of Yesterday and Tomorrow: More About Jaime González)

AF, Yr. VIII, No.25, Jul-Dec 1943, p.21.

<<u>TERR4605</u>> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Cancelación Trágica del Sello de Parlá" ("Tragic Cancellation of the Parlá Stamp")

AF, Yr. XX, No.35, May-Jun 1946, pp.20-21 (2).

<TERR4801> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Antecedentes y Primeras Manifestaciones del Correo Aéreo en Cuba—A la Memoria de Agustín Parlá y Orduña, Primer Aviador Cubano" ("Background and First Manifestations of Air Mail in Cuba—In Memory of Agustín Parlá y Orduña, First Cuban Aviator")

AF, Yr. XXII, No.42, Jan-Feb-Mar 1948, pp.47-53 (7). ill., Span. See <TERR4804> for Part II of this article.

<TERR4804> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"El Correo Aéreo en Cuba (II Parte) 1913-1948"

<u>AF</u>, Yr. XXII, No.43, Apr-May-Jun 1948, pp.42-50 (9). ill., Span. This is Part II of <TERR4801>.

<TERR4805> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"El Correo Aéreo en Cuba—Air Mail in Cuba"

APJ, Vol.19, No.8, May 1948, pp.276, 278-279 (3).

<TERR4907> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Antecedentes y Primeras Manifestaciones del Correo Aéreo en Cuba—A la Memoria de Agustín Parlá y Orduña, Primer Aviador Cubano"

("Background and First Manifestations of Air Mail in Cuba—In Memory of Agustín Parlá y Orduña, First Cuban Aviator")

Revista Bimestre Cubana, Vol.64, Jul-Dec 1949, pp.231-241 (11), Span. Reprint of <TERR4801>.

<<u>TERR5004</u>> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Correo y Vuelo Vertical" ("The Posts and Vertical Flight")

AF, Yr.XXIV, No.51, Apr-Jun 1950, pp.1-7 (7), Span.

A brief history of the development of vertical flight aircraft and their use in the transportation of mail. The only information of relevance to Cuban philately in the article is a reference to the first and only autogiro flight between Miami and Havana made by Captain Lewis A. Yancey on 29 January 1932 in his autogiro "Juan de la Cierva", named after the Spanish autogiro inventor. The article mentions that Capt. Yancey carried some covers on his flight, but does not give any indication of their number. It warns that the flown covers should not be confused with some commemorative covers prepared by dealers in Havana that were stamped with the legend "Bienvenido Capitán Yancey".

<TERR5102> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"El Sello Conmemorativo de Agustín Parlá"

("The Agustín Parlá Commemorative Stamp")

BFC, Yr.1, No.2, 28 Feb 1951, pp.3-4, Span.

<<u>TERR5204</u>> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

T.docx T-4 02/07/25

"Fin de la Jornada" ("End of the Journey")

AF, Yr.XXV, Nos.53-54, Apr-Sep 1952, pp.10-15 (6).

Though mostly historical on airmail, includes some practically unknown notes on many souvenir sheets.

<TERR5302> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Segunda Demostración en Cuba de Aparatos Aéreos a Retroacción: Visita a La Habana de la Escuadrilla de Aviones Camberra"

("Second Demonstration in Cuba of Jet Airplanes: The Camberra Squadron Visits Havana")

AF, Yr. XXVI, No.57, Feb 1953, pp.3-8 (6), ill.

Historical account of the event.

<<u>TERR5500</u>> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Cuba Air Mails: Pioneer Flights 1913-1914, National Flights, Historical Flights" <u>Billig's Philatelic Handbook</u>, Vol.22, 1955, pp.77-78 (2).

Listing and brief historical information of the subject flights with description of commemorative first flight covers flown, including pricing information. No covers are known for the pioneer flights except the 20 May 1914 flight from Cienfuegos to Habana by pilot Jaime González for which two or three covers are said to exist.

<TERR5510> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Air Communications Between Cuba and the United States" APJ, Vol.27, No.1, October 1955, pp.18-20 (3).

<TERR5511> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"El Correo en Cuba por Medio de Aparatos de Propulsión a Chorro" AF, "CUPEX" Special Issue, Nov 1955, pp.91-92, Span., ill.

<TERR5601> Terry v García Montes, Tomás A.

"Primera Etapa de un Futuro Servicio Aéreo Postal" ("First Stage of a Future Airmail Service") AF, Yr. XXIX, No.65, Jan-Feb 1956, pp.3-6 (4), ill.

An interesting story about the future of airmail transportation in Cuba by jet planes.

<TERR5605> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"First Attempted Air Mail Flight Between United States--Cuba" APJ, Vol.27, No.8, Issue No.313, May 1956, pp.261-262.

<<u>TERR5609</u>> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Cuba's First Balloon Casualty Remembered In Centennial Flight" APJ, Vol.27, No.12, Issue No.317, Sep 1956, pp.392-393, 404 (3), ill.

<TERR5707a> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"First Demonstration of Aerial Propaganda in Cuba"

APJ, Vol.28, No.10, Issue No.327, July 1957, pp.302-303 (2), ill.

<TERR5707b> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Rememorando el Pasado. 'Primer Día' en Cienfuegos, de la Emisión de Jaime González" ("Remembering the Past. 'First Day' in Cienfuegos of the Jaime González Stamp Issue") AF, Yr.XXXI, No.68, Jul-Dec 1957, pp.5-7 (3).

<TERR5712> Terry v García Montes, Tomás A.

"Un Precursor del Servicio Postal Aéreo Pinar del Río-Habana"

("A Pioneer of the Airmail Service Pinar del Río-Havana")

T.docx T-5 02/07/25

BMI, Yr.I, No.12, Dec 1957, pp.12-14 (3), ill., Span.

Account of the role played by Cuban aviation pioneer, Domingo Rosillo, in the establishment of the airmail service between the cities of Pinar del Río and Havana.

<<u>TERR5803</u>> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"La Sobrecarga del Golpe o el Golpe de la Sobrecarga"

("The Surcharge of the Coup or the Coup of the Surcharge")

<u>BMI</u>, Yr.II, No.3, Mar 1958, pp.3-8 (6), ill., Span. Originally published in the newspaper El Siglo of 10 Dec 1952, and later reprinted in the newspaper El Diario de la Marina of 10 Mar 1957. See <GUER5803> that serves as a preamble to this article and also see <ASSE8505> for a subsequent article of May 1985 about the same surcharge.

<TERR5907> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Guerra y Propaganda Aérea en Cuba"

("War and Aerial Propaganda in Cuba")

BMI, Yr.3, No.7, Jul 1959, pp.2-9 (8), ill., Span.

Overview of the use of propaganda, aerial and otherwise, related to war campaigns in Cuba with some comparisons to similar uses of war propaganda around the world. Excerpts from the article are later published in English in the journal <u>The Aero Field</u> of May 1962 (see <TERR6205>) and in <u>Air Mail News</u> of December 1962 (see <TERR6212>).

<TERR5910> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"El Experimento del Cohete Postal en su Vigésimo Aniversario"

("20th Anniversary of the Postal Rocket Experiment")

BMI, Yr.III, No.10, October 1959, pp.2-14 (13), ill., Span.

<TERR6001> Terry v García Montes, Tomás A.

"Domingo Rosillo, un Precursor de la Aviación en Cuba"

("Domingo Rosillo: A Pioneer of Cuban Aviation")

AF, Yr. XXXII, No.69, Jan 1960, pp.9-14 (6), Span.

<TERR6003> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Cubiertas Aéreas Cubanas No Catalogadas" ("Uncataloged Cuban Airmail Covers")

AF, Yr. XXXII, No.71, Mar 1960, pp.16-22 (7), Span.

<TERR6005 Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Vigésimo Quinto Aniversario del Primer Tren Aéreo Internacional"

("25th Anniversary of the First International Airmail Train")

AF, Yr.XXXII, No.73, May 1960, pp.2-5 (4), Span.

< TERR6008a > Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Los cohetes y aparatos de exploración cósmica en los sellos postales. Contribución para un catálogo de colección temática."

("Rockets and cosmic exploration equipment in postal stamps. Contribution to a catalog of topical collections.") AF, Yr. XXXII, Nos. 76-78, Aug-Oct 1960, pp.7-11 (5), Span.

The only reference to Cuban items is found in a paragraph at the bottom of page 10 discussing the designs of some official Cuban handstamps used on covers carried by the 1939 Cuban postal rocket experiment, on the FDC of the 18 January 1957 aerogram, and in the Sputnik III handstamp applied to covers in Havana on the first day of the Soviet Exhibition held on February 1960.

T.docx T-6 02/07/25

<TERR6008b> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Páginas de la Historia Aero Postal de Cuba. El correo aéreo durante la Guerra de Independencia."

("Pages From the Airmail Postal History of Cuba. The air mail service during the War of Independence."

AF, Yr. XXXII, Nos. 76-78, Aug-Oct 1960, pp.18-21 (4), Span.

AF, Yr.XXXII, No.79, Nov 1960, pp.13-14 (2), Span. This part is labelled Part 2.

Interesting notes, many practically unknown, about aerial postal services--including pigeon mail.

<<u>TERR6012</u>> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Páginas de la Historia Aero Postal de Cuba. Orígenes del Sello Postal Aéreo"

("Pages From the Airmail Postal History of Cuba. Origins of the Cuban Airmail Stamp")

<u>AF</u>, Yr.XXXII, No.80, Dec 1960, pp.18-28 (11), Span. See <TERR6103> for a follow-up to this article. Overview of early developments of the Cuban airmail service.

<<u>TERR6103</u>> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Orígenes del Sello Aéreo Cubano" ("Origins of the Cuban Air Mail Stamp")

AF, Yr.XXXIII, No.83, March 1961, pp.12-17 (6), Span. Follow-up of <TERR6012>.

<TERR6104a> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Jaime González Crocier"

AF, Yr.XXXIII, No.84, Apr 1961, pp.15-26 (12), ill., Span.

The article has three parts as follows:

- I. Un Precursor de la Aviación Cubana (A Cuban Aviation Pioneer)
- II. Historia de un Sobre Aéreo (History of an Airmail Cover)
- III. El Correo Aéreo Cienfuegos-Habana (The Cienfuegos-Havana Airmail Service)

<<u>TERR6104b</u>> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Páginas de la Historia Aero Postal de Cuba. Domingo Rosillo. Un precursor de la aviación en Cuba."

("Pages From the Airmail Postal History of Cuba. Domingo Rosillo. A Pioneer of Aviation in Cuba.")

APJ, Vol.32, No.7, Apr 1961, pp.177-180 (4), Span.

Reprint of <TERR6001> in Spanish even though published in APJ.

<TERR6105 > Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"El Primer Correo Aéreo Nacional: Rectificación Histórica"

("The First National Air Post: Historical Correction")

<u>AF</u>, Yr.XXXIII, Nos.85-86, May-Jun 1961, pp.2-4 (3).

<TERR6112 > Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Orígenes y Evolución del Correo Aéreo Cuba-España"

("Origins and Evolution of the Cuba-Spain Airmail Service")

AF, Yr.XXXIII, No.92, Dec 1961, pp.29-32 (4), Span.

<TERR6205 > Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"War and Aerial Propaganda in Cuba"

Aero Field, Vol.26, May 1962, pp.71-72.

Reprint of portions of <TERR5907>; later reprinted in <TERR6212>.

<TERR6207> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Actividades Filatélicas Cumple 25 Años 1937-1962"

("25th Anniversary of Actividades Filatélicas 1937-1962")

AF, Yr.XXV, Nos.99-100, Jul-Aug 1962, pp.17-37 (21), ill., Span.

Historical account of the creation of <u>Actividades Filatélicas</u>, as the official journal of the "Club Filatélico de la República de Cuba" (Philatelic Club of the Republic of Cuba), and details of the journal's publication through its

T.docx T-7 02/07/25

first 25 years of life. The article also contains a brief history of all other known philatelic journals that preceded the birth of <u>Actividades Filatélicas</u>.

<TERR6209> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"A Través del Atlántico"

AF, Yr.XXV, Nos.101-102, Sep-Oct 1962, pp.34-38 (5), ill., Span.

<TERR6211> Terry v García Montes, Tomás A.

"El Tranvía Postal: Un servicio de buzones móviles" ("The Postal Trolley: A service of mobile mailboxes") <u>AF</u>, Yr.XXV, Nos.103-104, Nov-Dec 1962, pp.14-17 (4), ill., Span.

<TERR6212> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"War and Aerial Propaganda"

<u>Air Mail News</u>, Vol.1, No.3, Dec 1962, p.84. Reprint of <TERR6205> which in turn was a translation of portions of <TERR5907>.

<TERR6301> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Intermedio cómico durante el Experimento del Cohete Postal"

("Funny Interlude During the Postal Rocket Experiment")

AF, Yr.XXV, Nos.105-106, Jan-Feb 1963, pp.5-8 (4), ill., Span.

<TERR6303a> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Cincuentenario del Primer Vuelo Aéreo Transoceánico en América:

Los Vuelos Key West--La Habana y El Mariel por Rosillo y Parlá 1913-1963"

("Fiftieth Anniversary of the First Transoceanic Flight in America:

The Key West--La Habana and El Mariel Flights by Rosillo and Parlá 1913-1963")

AF, Yr.XXV, Nos.107-110, Mar-Jun 1963, pp.10-15 (6), Span.

<TERR6303b> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Posible Cubierta Aérea Procedente del Vuelo Campamento Columbia-Farola del Morro"

("Possible Airmail Cover of the Columbia Camp-Morro Castle Flight")

AF, Yr.XXV, Nos.107-110, Mar-Jun 1963, pp.59-64 (6), Span.

<TERR6307> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"La Revancha de un Cohete" ("The Revenge of a Rocket")

AF, Yr.XXV, Nos.111-112, Jul-Aug 1963, pp.10-17 (8), Part I;

AF, Yr.XXV, Nos.113-116, Sep-Dec 1963, pp.19-29 (11), Part II;

AF, Yr.XXV, Nos.117-118, Jan-Feb 1964, pp.13-20 (8), Part III;

AF, Yr.XXV, Nos.119-120, Mar-Apr 1964, pp.15-27 (13), Part IV; all in Spanish.

Analysis of catalog price changes of the rocket stamp issue of 1939; including covers and other memorabilia.

<TERR6307a> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Fred W. Kessler, 1904-1963"

AF, Yr.XXV, Nos.111-112, Jul-Aug 1963, pp.2-4 (3), ill.

Obituary of the prominent collector/dealer Fred W. Kessler, who contributed his significant expertise in the area to the Cuban Postal Rocket Experiment and was an honorary member of the Cuban Philatelic Society.

<TERR6401> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Inicio y desarrollo en Cuba del experimento del cohete postal - Año de 1939"

("Start and Development of the Cuban Experimental Rocket - 1939")

RCFCa, Yr.3, No.15, Jan-Feb 1964, pp.62-65 (4), ill., Span.

T.docx T-8 02/07/25

<TERR6405 > Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Uso y Abuso de las Emisiones Cosmonáuticas"

("Use and Abuse of Cosmonautic Stamp Issues")

AF, Yr.XXVI, Nos.121-124, May-Aug 1964, pp.22-31 (10), Span.

<TERR6409a> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Vigésimo Quinto Aniversario del Experimento del Cohete Postal"

("Twenty Fifth Anniversary of the Postal Rocket Experiment")

AF, Yr.XXVI, Nos.125-126, Sep-Oct 1964, pp.21-26 (6), ill., Span.

Article commemorating the 25th anniversary of the Cuban Postal Rocket Experiment. The article is illustrated with several nice images taken during the original launching of the postal rocket.

<<u>TERR6409b</u>> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Los Vuelos Rememorativos. A Propósito del 50 Aniversario del Vuelo Cienfuegos-Habana por Jaime González Crocier" ("Commemorative Flights. On Occasion of the 50th Anniversary of the Cienfuegos-Havana Flight by Jaime González Crocier")

AF, Yr.XXVI, Nos.125-126, Sep-Oct 1964, pp.31-42 (12), ill., Span.

<TERR6409c> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"La Revancha de un Cohete" ("The Revenge of a Rocket")

RCFCa, Yr.4, No.18, Sep-Oct 1964, pp.17-20 (4), Part I;

RCFCa, Yr.4, No.19, Nov-Dec 1964, pp.9-13 (5), ill., Part II;

RCFCa, Yr.4, No.20, Jan-Feb 1965, pp.19-20, (p.21 is an ad), 22-25 (6), ill., Part III;

RCFCa, Yr.4, No.22, May-Jun 1965, pp.26-30 (5), Part IV;

RCFCa, Yr.4, No.23, Jul-Aug 1965, pp.17-20 (4), Part V; all content in Spanish.

Reprint of <TERR6307> from <u>Actividades Filatélicas</u>.

<TERR6411> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Un Día Como Hoy, Hace Veinticinco Años"

("A Day Like Today, Twenty Five Years Ago")

AF, Yr.XXVI, Nos.127-128, Nov-Dec 1964, pp.16-25 (10), ill., Span.

< TERR6509 > Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Exhibición Filatélica Conquista del Espacio" ("Philatelic Exhibition Conquest of Space")

RCFCa, Yr.5, No.24, Sep-Oct 1965, pp.23-25 (3), ill., Span.

<TERR6612> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Background and Development of the Cuban Postal Rocket Experiment of October 1939"

LINN, Vol.39, No.42, WNo.1988, 12 December 1966, pp.18,49 (2). Translation into English of <TERR6401>.

<TERR6911> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

Letters of Nov 15 and Dec 4 to Héctor Juárez Figueredo

Unpublished, in my library, courtesy of Mark Piper, 2 pp., Span.

Two one-page letters from Terry to Juárez Figueredo on the subject of four unofficial commemorative overprints. The first one is only identified as "los sellos del Cardenal" (the Cardinal's stamps) and was applied on Cuban stamps identified as Guerra catalog #548-549. The second overprint mentioned commemorated the withdrawal of the Russian missiles during the October 1963 missile crisis. The third overprints mentioned are some 1956 unofficial overprints from an expedition by some university students trying to reclaim Cayo Sal for Cuba. Finally, the letters refer to an overprint on Guerra catalog stamp #776 commemorating the 30th anniversary of the Cuban postal rocket experiment of 1939. [Note that the letters refer to these overprints as "sobrecargas" or surcharges since the term is frequently indistinctively applied to both overprints and surcharges in Spanish.]

T.docx T-9 02/07/25

<TERR7001> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"El Entierro Postal. La Destrucción de las Planchas para Imprimir Sellos de Correos"

("The Postal Burial. The Destruction of the Plates Used to Print Postage Stamps")

 $\underline{FCb},\ Yr.6,\ Nos.1-4,\ January-December\ 1970,\ pp.3-7\ (5).\ See < TERR8911 > for\ reprint\ and\ English\ translation.$

Humorous but true account of the procedure followed in the destruction of plates of obsolete stamp issues.

<<u>TERR7102</u>> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

El Correo Aéreo en Cuba--Contribución a la Historia de la Aeronáutica y el Correo Aéreo en Cuba

(The Airmail Service in Cuba--Contribution to the History of Aeronautics and the Airmail Service in Cuba)

La Habana, Cuba: Ministerio de Comunicaciones (Department of Communications), Museo Postal Cubano (Cuban Postal Museum), Feb 1971, 292 pp., sparsely illustrated, in Spanish.

The most complete history available of the development of aeronautics and the airmail service in Cuba by the foremost student and researcher of the subject. The book starts with a general history of the development of world aeronautics and the history of Cuban interest and participation in these developments, initially consisting of baloon flights and later the initial steps of aviation with experimental or test flights and later the establishment of regular national and international air routes, many prompted by the interest of postal authorities to make use of airplanes for the transportation mail. The sections on Cuban aerophilately start with the use of pigeon mail during the wars of independence, continue with accounts of Cuban experimental flights, and finish with the history of the establishment and expansion of national and international airmail.

The sections of the book with aerophilatelic content are the following:

Un correo aéreo en la manigua libertadora (An air mail service in the countryside during the independence wars)

Tres precursores de la aviación cubana (Three pioneers of Cuban aviation)

Primeros vuelos y correos aéreos nacionales (First flights and national air posts)

Primer correo aéreo Cienfuegos—Habana (First air mail service: Cienfuegos—Habana)

Primeros vuelos y correos transoceánicos (First transoceanic flights and air mail services)

Primeros años de la aviación cubana (First years of Cuban aviation)

Primera demostración de aviación de alta escuela (First demonstration of high-level aviation training)

Primeras compañias de transporte aéreo (First air transport companies)

Compañías aéreas extranjeras (Foreign air mail companies)

El correo aéreo (The air mail service)

En camino del primer servicio aéreo postal oficial (On the road to the first official air mail service)

Primer correo aéreo oficial, 28 de octubre de 1927 (First official air mail service, 28 October 1927)

El correo aéreo nacional (The national air mail service)

Primeros sellos aéreos de Cuba (The first Cuban air mail stamps)

Vuelos y correos transatlánticos (Transatlantic flights and air mail services)

Correos aéreos por vuelos especiales (Air mail services via special flights)

Los Dirigibles (The zeppelins)

Otros medios de transporte aéreo (Other means of air transport)

Las exposiciones aeronáuticas (The aeronautical exhibitions)

El correo por aviones a retropropulsión (The air mail service via jet airplanes)

El cohete postal cubano (The Cuban postal rocket)

<TERR7207> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Jaime González Crocier: Precursor del Correo Aéreo"

("Jaime González Crocier: Air Post Pioneer")

<u>CP</u>, Vol.2, No.1, July 1972, pp.7-8 (2), Span. See < <u>TERR7304</u>> for an English translation.

This is a reproduction of the Post Office publicity leaflet announcing the González airmail stamps.

<TERR7304> Terry v García Montes, Tomás A.

"Jaime González Crocier: Father of the Cuban Air Service"

CP, Vol.2, No.4, April 1973, pp.5-6 (2). Translation of <TERR7207> by Mercedes C. Stein.

T.docx T-10 02/07/25

<TERR7401> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Origen y Evolución del Sello Postal Aéreo"

("Origin and Evolution of the Airmail Stamp")

FCb, Yr.9, No.1, Jan-Apr 1974, pp.12-19 (8), ill, Span. Cuba on pp.18-19.

<TERR7412> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Los Sellos Cubanos en Sello Sobre Sello" ("Cuban Stamps on Stamps")

FCb, Yr.9, No.3, Sep-Dec 1974, pp.4-10 (7), ill, Span.

<TERR7501> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Los Cohetes Postales como Precursores de la Temática Cosmonáutica"

("The Postal Rockets as Precursors of Cosmonautic Themes")

FCb, Yr.10, No.1, Jan-Apr 1975, pp.10-14 (5), ill, Span.

<TERR7509> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Los Sellos de la Chambelona, Hechos y Dudas"

("The 'Chambelona' Stamps, Facts and Doubts")

FCb, Yr.10, No.3, Sep-Dec 1975, pp.38-45 (8), ill, Span.

Article attempts to prove that these stamps were not officially issued.

<TERR7510> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Páginas de la Historia Aero Postal de Cuba: Domingo Rosillo. Un precursor de la Aviación en Cuba"

("Airmail Postal History Pages: Domingo Rosillo. Pioneer of Cuban Aviation")

CP, Vol.5, No.2, October 1975, pp.11-15 (5).

Excellent. Biographical and historical. This is a reprint, but the original source is not indicated.

<TERR7609> Terry v García Montes, Tomás A.

"Los Correos Desconocidos en los Preensayos del Cohete Postal Cubano"

("Unknown Covers of the Test Trials of the Cuban Postal Rocket")

FCb, Yr.11, No.3, Sep-Dec 1976, pp.40-45 (6), ill, Span. See <TERR8811> for reprint and English translation.

<TERR7610> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Breves Notas con Relación al Cohete Postal Cubano" ("Brief Notes on the Cuban Postal Rocket")

IFN, Yr.XI, No.69, Oct 1976, two unnumbered pages, ill., Span.

Reprinted from Gaceta Aerofilatélica, published by the "Sociedad Aerofilatélica Española" (Spanish

Aerophilatelic Society); publication date unknown.

<TERR7801a> Terry v García Montes, Tomás A.

"First Attempted Air Mail Flight Between the United States-Cuba"

<u>CT</u>, Vol.II, No.1, Jan-Jun 1978, pp.1-2. Reprint of <TERR5605>.

Short story of the first attempt in 1911 to carry mail between the U.S. and Cuba.

<TERR7801b> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"El Cohete Postal Cubano Fue el Primero"

("The Cuban Postal Rocket Was the First One")

FCb, Yr.13, No.1, Jan-Apr 1978, pp.46-53 (8), ill, Span.

Article provides factual proof that the Cuban Postal Rocket experiment was the first in the world.

<TERR7907> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Cuban collector disputes United States claim to first official rocket mail flight"

<u>LINN</u>, Vol.52, No.29, WNo.2645, 16 Jul 1979, pp.66-67, ill.

T.docx T-11 02/07/25

<TERR8106> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

Letter of 18 June 1981 to Ing. A. Moré González

Unpublished, 1 p., Span.

Letter acknowledging receipt of <MORE8008>. The letter provides additional background and information on the ill-fated flight of the fleet of airplanes touring the Caribbean and South America to raise money for the construction of a lighthouse commemorating Christopher Columbus (Pan American Flight "Pro Faro a Colón") on which three of the airplanes were lost while flying from Cali, Colombia to Panamá.

<TERR8107> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

Letter of 5 July 1981 to Ing. A. Moré González

Unpublished, 1 p., Span.

A follow-up on the subject of <TERR8106> after reading <MORE8008> in detail. Provides further background on the subject.

<TERR8210> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Orígenes y Evolución del Correo Aéreo España--Cuba"

("Origins and Evolution of the Spain-Cuba Airmail Service")

<u>Boletín ESPAMER '82</u>, Special bulletin issued on occasion of the ESPAMER' 82 stamp exposition held in San Juan, Puerto Rico, October 12-17, 1982, pp.153-157 (5), ill., Span. Reprinted in <TERR8301> without photo no.1.

<TERR8301> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Orígenes y Evolución del Correo Aéreo España--Cuba"

("Origins and Evolution of the Spain-Cuba Airmail Service")

RF, No.170, Jan 1983, pp.9-10, ill., Span. Reprint of <TERR8210>, but with only photo no.2 shown.

<TERR8408> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"Problemas de la Filatelia Moderna: Reproducción en los Sellos de Personas Cuyos Retratos se Desconocen" ("Problems of Modern Philately: Reproduction on Stamps of People Whose Pictures Are Not Known") <u>BNJ</u>, No.11, Aug 1984, pp.5-9 (5), ill., Span. with Eng. summary on p.23.

The article touches into the many problems created when a portrait or photo of the person to be depicted on a stamp is not known. Two such instances in Cuban philately are discussed: one is Scott 387 showing Christopher Columbus, of whom no official portrait is known; the other is Scott 402 depicting the Cuban poet Gabriel de la Concepción Valdés ("Plácido") of whom no picture seemed to be available until at the last minute one was found.

<<u>TERR8811</u>> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"The Unknown Preliminary Experiment With the Cuban Postal Rocket"

"Los correos desconocidos en los preensayos del cohete postal cubano"

BM, Vol.IX, No.33, Nov-Dec 1988, pp.82-87 (6), ill., Eng. & Span.

Reprint of <TERR7609> and English translation by William McP. Jones. However, a better translation of the title would have been "Unknown Covers of the Test Trials of the Cuban Postal Rocket".

<TERR8911> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"The Postal Internment: The Destruction of Plates Used to Print Postage Stamps -- El entierro postal: La destrucción de las planchas para imprimir sellos de correos"

<u>CPa</u>, Vol.I, No.3, Nov-Dec 1989, pp.48-57 (10), ill., Eng. & Span.

Translation and reprint of <TERR7001>.

<<u>TERR2301</u>> Terry y García Montes, Tomás A.

"The Unknown Preliminary Experiments with the Cuban Postal Rocket"

"Los Correos Desconocidos en los Pre-Ensayos de Cohete Postal Cubano"

<u>CPa</u>, Vol.XXXIII, No.97, Jan-Apr 2023, pp.1,3-9 (8), ill., Eng. & Span.

T.docx T-12 02/07/25

Reprint of <TERR7609> and <TERR8811> with images in color and the addition of several images. The English title of this reprint is incorrect. As already mentioned in <TERR8811> the correct title should have been "Unknown Covers of the Test Trials of the Cuban Postal Rocket".

TEST7400> Tester, H.E.

"The private ship letter stamps of the world. Part 1: The Caribbean"

Co-author: S. Ringstrom (see entry <RING7400>).

Published in 1974, 166pp., references to Cuba on pp.126-127,134,142; ill.

Brief references are made to Cuba in the section on the Royal Mail Steam Packet Company which had routes with stops at the Cuban ports of Havana, Matanzas, Trinidad, and Santiago de Cuba; and in the section on the Hamburg American Packet Company which also provided services to Cuba.

<TF7411> Le Timbre Fiscal

"Les timbres fiscaux de L'Espagne et ses colonies pour l'anne 1867"

("The revenue stamps of Spain and Colonies for the year 1867")

TF, Yr.1, No.11, Nov 1874, pp.81-83, ill., in French (Need rescan of pp.82-83);

<u>TF</u>, Yr.2, No.14, Feb 1875, pp.15-16, in French

<u>TF</u>, Yr.1, No.15, Mar 1874, pp.22-24, in French.

Report of the revenue stamps issued for use in Spain and Colonies for the year 1867. The issues are listed and described and a few are illustrated in the first installment only. The series of articles is signed PH. de B.

<TF7504> Le Timbre Fiscal

"Espagne & Antilles-Philippines"

("Spain & Antilles-Philippines")

<u>TF</u>, Yr.2, No.16, Apr 1875, pp.26-27, in French.

Brief report and description of a passport stamp (Sello de pasaportes) issued for Spain and colonies and of a Derecho Judicial stamp of the Philippines that has been found with a "Habana" cancel proving that these stamps were also in use in the Antilles. This is part of a chronicle of new issues labeled "Chronique" by the editor of <u>TF</u>, Docteur Magnus. Entries in this chronicle for Spain and colonies contain comparative information useful to the specialist in Cuban revenues, especially those entries pertaining to Puerto Rican revenues, since some early issues were shared by both cololnies.

<TF7512> Le Timbre Fiscal

"Cuba."

TF, Yr.2, No.24, Dec 1875, pp.91-92, in French;

TF, Yr.3, No.33, Sep 1876, p.67;

TF, Yr.3, No.34, Oct 1876, p.76;

TF, Yr.5, No.43, Mar 1878, p.41;

TF, Yr.5, No.44, Apr 1878, p.48;

TF, Yr.5, No.52, Dec 1878, p.79, ill.

Running section of a chronicle of new issues labeled "Chronique" by the editor of TF, Docteur Magnus, reporting on new issues of revenue stamps of Cuba as they were brought to his attention.

<TF7812> Le Timbre Fiscal

"Premier jalon de l'histoire des timbres d'Espagne"

"First milestone in the history of stamps from Spain"

TF, Yr.5, No.52, Dec 1878, p.80, in French.

Reference to Article 2 of a decree of 18 December 1869 signed by Francisco Serrano that merges the revenue species "multas" (fines), "reintegros" (reimbursements), "matriculas" (course enrollment fees), "secretarías de audiencia" (court hearings), and "libros de comercio" (trade books) into a single revenue vehicle "Pagos al Estado" (Payments to the State). The piece goes on to indicate that it was not until 1871 that the "libros de comercio" stamps were introduced in Cuba after ceasing to be used in Spain in 1869.

T.docx T-13 02/07/25

<TFIAF> Temática FIAF (Thematic FIAF)

"FIAF-Filatelia Temática-Noticias & Información. Mostrando entradas con la etiqueta Cuba"

Website of "Temática FIAF" hosted by Google at https://plus.google.com/111214700453168184971.

The website focuses on Inter-American Thematic Philately. Downloaded items resulting from a search on "Cuba" on 20 Feb 2017, resulting in several entries ranging from 9 Mar 2016 back to 13 Dec 2014. All of the items found deal with philately in present day Cuba.

<THAC7203> Thacker, Edward H.

"My Favorite Stamp: Cuba's Lindbergh Still a Thrill"

CP, Vol.1, No.4, Mar 1972, p7. Reprinted from AP (issue unknown).

Reflections from the author about on why Cuba's Scott C-2 is his favorite stamp—not much philatelic content.

<THAC8101> Thacker, Edward H.

"My Favorite Stamp: Cuba's Lindbergh Still a Thrill" CT, Vol.4, No.1, Jan-Jun 1981, p.6

Reprint of <THAC7203>.

<THAT3006> Thatcher, Allan M.

"Rare F.A.M. Covers"

AMC, Vol.2, No.8, WNo.20, Jun 1930, p.47.

Add offering "rare" FAM covers, including a 22 May 1929 Belize-Havana cover for \$15. Also offered are a 15 Sep 1928 Miami-Havana cover for \$5.00 and a 5 Dec 1928 Havana-Miami cover for \$3.50.

< THEN0007 > Thenango Semi-Weekly Telegraph

"The Cuban Frauds. Results of Government Investigation Published. Sorry Showing for C.F.W. Neely." Norwich, Chenango County, N.Y.: Thenango Semi-Weekly Telegraph, 28 July 1900, p.1.

<THOMA7512> Thomas, Don

"The Air Baggage Label of the Month"

APJ, Dec 1975, pp.119, ill.

Mention is made in this article of the fact that "Aeromarine Airways began flying from Key West to Havana...as early as 1919, and the next year was awarded the first U.S. Foreign Mail contract (FAM-4)" and continued flying this route for four years. The air bag label illustrated in the article is from the Key Kest—Havana service.

<THOMA8207> Thomas, Don

"Aeromarine—An Airline Before Its Time"

AFAN, Jul-Sep 1982, pp.55-60 (6), ill.

<THOMA8410> Thomas, Don

"NYRBALINE—Pioneer Seaplane Airline, 1929-1930"

AFAN, Oct-Dec 1984, pp.75-78 (4), ill.

<THOMA8510> Thomas, Don

"Pan American Airways—Worldwide Pioneer"

AFAN, Oct-Dec 1985, pp.39-44 (6), ill.

<THOMA8700> Thomas, W. Donald (editor)

1987 Air Transport Label Catalog. Section "B"—United States "N" thru "Z" and Canada and Caribbean Areas Elgin, IL: Published by the Aerophilatelic Federation of the Americas (AFA) and the Aeronautica & Air Label Collectors Club (A&ALCC), edited by W. Donald Thomas, 1987, Cuba on pp.279-282, 285, ill.

T.docx T-14 02/07/25

Although these are transport labels and are not philatelic in nature, they are of interest as collateral material to the aerophilatelist and are thus included in this bibliography. These labels would add great interest to any Cuban aerophilatelic exhibit.

<THOMA8704> Thomas, Don

"The Curtiss-Wright Flying Service"

AFAN, Apr-Jun 1987, 3 unnumbered pages, ill.

Brief history of this service. The article has little philatelic content except that it mentions the "Compañía Nacional Cubana de Aviación CURTISS" that started in 1929 operating a network of domestic routes within Cuba until 1932, when it was taken over by "Pan American Airways". The article illustrates a couple of propaganda brochures from the airline, a couple of baggage labels, and an airmail label of Cubana.

<THOMA8901> Thomas, Don

"Basil Rowe and the West Indian Aerial Express"

JKAL, Vol.46, No.1, Jan-Mar 1899, pp.61-63 (3), ill.

Brief biographical notes about Basil Rowe, pilot for the West Indian Aerial Express and later chief pilot for Pan American Airways, upon receiving news of his death on 1 November 1973. The article has several references to Cuba and is illustrated with several covers flown to Cuba.

<THOMP0012> Thompson, E. P.

"Statement of E. P. Thompson, Postmaster at Habana, Replying to Charges Made by J. L. Bristow" Washington, DC: Committee on Relations with Cuba, United States Senate, 3 Dec 1900, 2 pp. Statement appended at the end of <BRIS0007> in response to the charges therein on page 29 of the report, denying the charges and any implication of wrongdoing while exercising his duties as Postmaster of Habans.

<THOMP0309 > Thompson, Jack E.

"The First Landings of American Invasion Forces in Cuba."

"Los Primeros Desembarcos de la Fuerza de Invasión Americanas en Cuba."

Co-author: Yamil H. Kourí, Jr. (also listed as <KOUR0309d>).

CPa, Vol.15, No.45, Last Third 2003, pp.96-98 (3), Eng & Span.

< THOMP0401 > Thompson, Jack E.

"Cuba en: -- Cuba At: Philatelic Show 2004. Boxboro, Massachusetts, April 30-May2, 2004."

CPa, Vol.16, No.46, First Third 2004, pp.33-35 (3), ill., Eng. & Span.

Relación de las medallas obtenidas por las colecciones de los miembros de la sociedad. En total seis Medallas de Oro, tres de Vermell, dos de Plata y dos en la Corte de Honor.

<THOMP0602> Thompson, Jack E.

Cuba: Revolutions and Their Impact on Its Philately

Color photocopy of the collection first exhibited by Mr. Thompson at the WESTPEX 2005 Stamp Show held at the San Francisco Airport Marriott Hotel April 15-17, 2005. This is a subsequent revised version of that exhibit dated February 2006, consisting of 80 pages.

Quoting from the exhibit's introductory page: The purpose of the exhibit is to show the impact of revolutions on Cuban philately over the years. The exhibit uses covers, stamps, blocks, proofs, errors, forgeries, etc. to present the story. A chronological sequence grouped by specific revolutionary events is used (the links take you to color copies of each part):

<u>Part 1:</u>

- 1860's Revolutions Ouside Cuba
- 1868-1878 Ten Years War
- Insurrection of 1895

Part 2:

- United States Occupation and Administration
- Puerto Príncipe Provisional Issue
- United States Issues Overprinted

Part3:

- 1917 "La Chambelona" Issue
- 1933 Machado Overthrow
- 1959 Castro Revolution

< THOMP0801 > Thompson, Jack E.

"Cuba's Never Issued Carnival Stamp of 1909"

"El Sello de Cuba de 1909 del Carnaval no Emitido"

<u>CPa</u>, Vol.19, No.53, First Third 2008, pp.1,4-5 (3), ill., Eng. & Span.

Report of a stamp on the subject of a planned carnival to be held in Cuba during 1910. The stamp was commissioned from the American Bank Note Co. which had the stamp designed and trial proofs produced (shown in the article), but the stamps were never issued, apparently cancelled by the Cuban postal authorities probably because of the risqué design it featured of a nude woman.

<THOMP0905> Thompson, Jack E.

Cuba's Struggle for Political and Philatelic Independence (1868-1917)

Collection exhibited at ROMPEX 2009, the 60th Annual Rocky Mountain Stamp Show, May 15-17, 2009, 160 pp. The collection won the Grand Award at the show. This is a considerable expansion of <THOMP0602>, following the same outline as parts 1 and 2 of its predecesor but with a considerable expansion of Part 2 and ending with the 1914 "mapita" (map) issue of the Republic, the first Cuban produced stamps.

< THOMP1100 > Thompson, Jack E. (Editor)

A Handbook of the Stamps of Cuba

Co-authors: William McP. Jones (see <JONE1100>), Rudolph (Rudy) Roy, Jr. (see <ROY1100>), and Robert Littrell who updated and expanded the postal stationery section of the handbook (see <LITT1100>).

CPSA: Second Edition, 2011, 334 pp., profusely illustrated, unpriced.

This is a combined update of <ROY8200>, <ROY8400>, and <ROY8800> into a single volume of spiral bound 8.5 x 11 in. pages with all stamp illustrations in full color due in great part to the efforts of Robert Littrell who provided a large number of the color scans and who also provided the updated and much improved postal stationery sections of this new edition of the initial monumental work by Bill Jones and Rudy Roy. This excellent combined Second Edition of the original three part handbook was coordinated by editor Jack E. Thompson with the assistance of his daughter Heather Baron who contributed the typesetting and interior design.

<THOMP1105> Thompson, Jack E.

"The Travels of U.S. Military Station No. 1 – Santiago de Cuba"

"Los Movimientos de la Agencia Postal Americana No. 1 – Santiago de Cuba"

CPa, Vol.22, No.62, May-Aug 2011, pp.12-14, ill., Eng. & Span.

Account of the different places where Cuba's U.S. Military Postal Station No.1 was located following the movement of the American troops as they advanced on Cuban soil in the vicinity of Santiago de Cuba until they finally took over the city. The title of this article incorrectly states that Military Station No.1 was "Santiago de Cuba" instead of just simply "Cuba" as shown in the initial postal markings of Military Station No.1. The more generic designation "Cuba" was probably initially used to refer to the island in general and was later changed to "Santiago de Cuba" when Military Station No.1 was finally located in that city. Nevertheless, the article is an excellent account of the history of the initial days of Military Station No.1 and illustrates the covers posted as it moved from the town of Daiquirí, to the town of Siboney, and finally to the city of Santiago de Cuba.

< THOMP1201 > Thompson, Jack E.

"Military Station No.25 Cristo – Recent sale of interesting and rare postmarked letter."

T.docx T-16 02/07/25

"Estación Militar No.25 Cristo – Venta reciente de una interesante y rara cubierta." CPa, Vol. 23, No.64, Jan-Apr 2012, p.27, ill., Eng. & Span.

<THOMP1203> Thompson, Jack E.

"The Travels of U.S. Military Station No. 1 -- Santiago de Cuba"

Military Postal History Society Bulletin, Summer 2012, pp.12-14 (3), ill. Reprint of <THOMP1105>.

<THOMP1205> Thompson, Jack E.

"Perforation Errors of the 1917 and 1925 Regular Issues"

"Errores en la Perforación de los Sellos Regulares de 1917 y 1925"

CPa, Vol. 23, No.65, May-Aug 2012, p.17, ill., Eng. & Span.

Report of missing horizontal perforations on a vertical pair of Scott 265 and a block of four of Scott 276.

<THOMP1905> Thompson, Jack E.

"Spanish-American War Pigeon Post"

"Correo por Paloma Mensajera de la Guerra Hispano-Americana"

CPa, Vol. 29, No.86, May-Aug 2019, pp.20-21, ill., Eng. & Span.

Description of a message on light onion skin paper sent by carrier pigeon from the USS St. Louis on July 13, 1898 to (presumably) the Key West Naval Base.

<THOMP2206> Thompson, Jack E.

"The Jack Thompson Colletion of the 1898 Puerto Principe Surcharged Provisionals."

Geneva, Switzerland: Sale held 16 June 2022. The Jack Thompson Collection of Puerto Príncipe Issues comprised lots 51336-51523 (188 lots).

See an overall description of the sale in <ORTIH2204>. The collection was one of the most comprehensive collection of the Puerto Príncipe surcharged stamps ever assembled comprising all five printings. The Thompson collection was formed from material derived from the collections of Henry G. Brock (see <BROC4103>), Ferrars H. Tows (see <TOWS4901>), John C. Juhring (see <JUHR7810>), Peter A. Robertson (see <ROBEP8803>), Ignacio Prats (see PRAT0606>), and Yamil H. Kouri, Jr. (see <KOUR1006>). The sale of the Thompson collection realized a total of 210,440 Euros or \$219,194 USD at the current exchange rate on the date of the sale. An additional 22% commission was applied to all sales by the Feldman house.

<THORNE0702> Thorne, William

William Thorne Collection. Puerto Príncipe, Panama, Canal Zone, and Coamo.

New York: J. C. Morgenthau & Co.; February 14, 1907, Auction Catalog; ill. Also listed as <MORGE90702>. The Thorne collection of Puerto Príncipe surcharged stamps was "considered the best in America" according to an article reporting the results of the sale in the New York Times (see <NYT0702>). The sale featured great Puerto Príncipe rarities, many from the Andreini collection, with the highlight being lot #40, a 5c on 5m Puerto Príncipe orange-brown pair with a faint double surcharge (Scott 188b-189b). [With regards to lot #40, see also <MORGE90612> where a single copy had been previously offered as being "unique"]. The sale also contained many items from the H. J. Mandel collection (see <MAND0604>) and Olney collection which remains unidentified.

<THORNE0705> Thorne, William

William Thorne Collection. Part II. U.S. and Colonies, South America, Denmark, Germany, Spain and Colonies. New York: J. C. Morgenthau & Co.; May 23-24, 1907, Auction Catalog; ill. Also listed as <MORGE90705>.

<THORNT1403> Thornton, Norman

"New Issues and Discoveries"

SGMJ, Vol.22, No.255, 31 Mar 1914, p.83.

Notes on the Map stamp issue of 1914 (Scott 253-262).

T.docx T-17 02/07/25

<THORP3307> Thorp, Prescott Holden

"Notes of the Month: Cuba"

SMJ, Vol.14, No.5, WNo.161, Jul 1933, p.132.

On Military Station cancellations in Cuba.

<THORP3308> Thorp, Prescott Holden

"Notes of the Month: Cuba"

SMJ, Vol.14, No.6, WNo.162, Aug 1933, pp.147-148 (2).

Cliché variety in the 3c. value of the 1933 Ejército Invasor issue.

< THORP3410 > Thorp, Prescott Holden

"Cuba: A provisional revolutionary stamp"

SMJ, Vol.15, No.8, WNo.176, Oct 1934, p.179, ill.

Note about a political propaganda label of the political party of the "Auténticos" (Partido Revolucionario Cubano—Cuban Revolutionary Party) that was apparently used to frank a letter and passed through the postal service unnoticed or through complicity of some postal workers sympathetic with the political party. The slogan on the label reads "Si eres Cubano, haste Auténtico" and is incorrectly literally translated in the piece as "If you are Cuban make yourself a real one!" when the intended meaning was "If you are Cuban, become a member of the Auténticos party"—although there was an intended play of words with the literal translation.

<THORP3507> Thorp, Prescott Holden

"Notes of the Month: Cuba"

SMJ, Vol.16, No.5, WNo.185, Jul 1935, p.164.

Item on the 1935 Air Train issue reporting that only 35,000 were printed and that they were put on sale without warning at 7 a.m. in the morning (April 24) in various places in the island and that by noon all had been sold. In the same piece it is indicated that lines had formed at the post offices on the day of their sale long before 7 a.m. which contradicts the statement that there had been no advance warning of their sale—somehow the word got out. Of the \$7000 collected from the sale of the stamps, \$3000 went to the aviators.

< THORP3512 > Thorp, Prescott Holden

"Notes of the Month: Cuba"

SMJ, Vol.16, No.10, WNo.190, Dec 1935, p.332.

Report of the impending issue of stamps commemorating the Revolution of 1933 (Scott 332-336, C22-C23, E9) with a detailed listing of their denomination, color, number to be issued, design, and purpose (i.e., regular postage, air mail, special delivery). The note is in error as the intent of the stamps as issued was to commemorate the centennary of the birth of Independence War Major General Máximo Gómez (this error is later corrected in <THORP3612>). Additionally, some of the listed designs were different from those issued. No mention is made of the fact that the set would also be issued in imperforate form. Also see <THORP3606>.

<THORP3604> Thorp, Prescott Holden

"Notes of the Month: Cuba"

SMJ, Vol.17, No.2, WNo.194, Apr 1936, p.52.

Notes on the 1936 Matanzas Free Port issue, mainly reporting and criticizing the rules placed by the government for the sale of the stamps to forestall speculation with the stamps, while at the same time also issuing them in imperforate form in quantities of just 20,000, in contradiction of the desire to prevent speculation.

<THORP3606> Thorp, Prescott Holden

"Notes of the Month: Cuba"

SMJ, Vol.17, No.4, WNo.196, Jun 1936, pp.155-156 (2).

Notes on the 1936 Matanzas (Scott 324-331, C18-C21, E8), Sugar Cane Industry (Scott 337-339), Flight of Lieut. Menéndez (this issue was apparently not realized), and Máximo Gómez (Scott 332-336, C22-C23, E9) issues and

T.docx T-18 02/07/25

advance information on the planned 1937 Artists and Writers issue (Scott 340-354, C24-C29, E10-E11). The notes complain about the delay in the release of the Matanzas set and incorrectly state that the Máximo Gómez set will be limited to 1c and 2c values only. On the Artists and Writers issue, the author wonders how the Cuban postal service will be able to sell \$625,000 worth of stamps in only the three days that they plan to make them available for sale and ventures to say that the goal won't be met.

<THORP3610> Thorp, Prescott Holden

"Notes of the Month: Cuba"

SMJ, Vol.17, No.8, WNo.200, Oct 1936, p.275.

Notes on the Matanzas Free Port issue indicating that the restrictions imposed on their sale by the postal authorities were lifted for the perforated stamps after receiving complaints from the public, but that restrictions remain on the sale of the imperforate stamps of this issue.

< THORP3612 > Thorp, Prescott Holden

"Notes of the Month: Cuba"

SMJ, Vol.17, No.10, WNo.202, Dec 1936, p.348.

Notes clarifying the distinction between the José Miguel Gómez (Scott 322-323) and Máximo Gómez (Scott 332-336, C22-C23, E9), 1936 issues, and also correcting the mistake made in <THORP3512> of labeling the Máximo Gómez issue as the "Revolution of 1933" issue.

<THORP3703> Thorp, Prescott Holden

"Notes of the Month: Cuba"

SMJ, Vol.18, No.1, WNo.205, Mar 1937, p.2.

Cliché variety in the 1c. value of the 1936 Máximo Gómez issue (Edifil 294it).

<THORP3707> Thorp, Prescott Holden

"Notes of the Month: Cuba"

SMJ, Vol.18, No.5, WNo.209, Jul 1937, p.137;

SMJ, Vol.18, No.9, WNo.213, Nov 1937, pp.282-283;

SMJ, Vol.18, No.10, WNo.214, Dec 1937, p.331;

SMJ, Vol.18, No.11, WNo.215, Jan 1938, p.371.

Notes on the 1937 Artists and Writers issue.

<THORP3804> Thorp, Prescott Holden

"Notes of the Month: Cuba"

SMJ, Vol.19, No.2, WNo.218, Apr 1938, p.52.

Account of the repeat flight from Key West to Havana by Domingo Rosillo commemorating the 25th anniversary of his original record setting longest over-seas flight. The flight carried postage franked with a new stamp issue with the same design as the 5c. blue 1927 air-mail stamp (Scott C1) but in orange color with an overprint including his name (Scott C30). The report incorrectly mentions that the surcharge will read "5 x 15c, Rosillo—1913/1938" and that the surtax would be donated to Rosillo. The actual stamp issued in May 1938 did not include any surtax. See <STIL3808> and <CLAR3808> for an updated report and illustration of the actual overprint. Also report that the planned quantities of the First Centennary of the Railroad commemorative stamp (Scott 355) has been reduced from 1,700,000 to 1,240,000 which was the actual number printed.

<THORP4108> Thorp, Prescott Holden

"Notes of the Month: Cuba"

SMJ, Vol.22, No.6, WNo.258, Aug 1941, p.194;

SMJ, Vol.22, No.8, WNo.260, Oct 1941, p.267;

SMJ, Vol.22, No.11, WNo.263, Jan 1942, pp.402-403.

T.docx T-19 02/07/25

Short notes on a planned sale by the Cuban government of plates and dies of obsolete stamp issues; mostly 1917 onward.

<THORP4300> Thorp, Prescott Holden

Thorp-Bartels Catalogue of U.S. Stamped Envelopes

Netcong, New Jersey: Published by Prescott Holden Thorp, Fifth (Thorp) Edition, 1943, "Envelopes of Cuba" on p.323, ill. This catalog provides very useful information on the U.S. envelopes surcharged for use in Cuba during the early U.S. postal administration of the island.

<THORP5400> Thorp, Prescott Holden

Thorp-Bartels Catalogue of U.S. Stamped Envelopes

Netcong, New Jersey: Published by Prescott Holden Thorp, Sixth (Century) Edition, 1954, 597 pages, ill. Updated reprint of <THORP4300>. [See <THOR4300> for equivalent missing pages pertinent to Cuba.]

Le Timbre Poste--Listed under TP

<TIZO7100> Tizón, Manuel

Prefilatelia Española. Estudio de las Marcas Postales de España y sus Dominios de Indias. Siglos XVIII y XIX (Spanish Pre-Philately. Study of the Postal Marks of Spain and Its Domains of Indies. 18th and 19th Centuries) Co-author: Jorge Guinovart (see <GUIN7100>).

Barcelona, Spain: The authors, 1971, Vols.I & II, 989 pp., ill., Span. Cuba is covered in Vol.II, pp.791-820 (32). Outstanding catalog of pre-philatelic postmarks. Profusely illustrated. Postal markings are illustrated in colors that roughly match the original color of the postal markings. The following information is provided for each postal marking listed: a brief description of the place of origin, including its geographical location and governmental jurisdiction, routes of communication, postal classification, population, period of use, color, and relative rarity. The catalog was updated and expanded in 1983 and 2004 (see <TIZO8300> and <TIZO0400>).

<TIZO8300> Tizón, Manuel

Prefilatelia Española. Nuevo Estudio de las Marcas Postales de España y sus Dominios de Indias. Siglos XVIII y XIX (Spanish Pre-Philately. New Study of the Postal Marks of Spain and Its Domains of Indies. 18th and 19th Centuries) Co-author: Jorge Guinovart (see <GUIN8300>).

Barcelona, Spain: The authors, 1983, Vols.I, II & III, ill., Span. Cuba is covered in Vol.III, subtitled "De la Isla de Cuba al Virreinato del Río de la Plata" ("From the Island of Cuba to the Viceroyship of River Plate"), pp.1113-1115 plus foldout map, 1121-1196, and 1240-1246 (86 total plus foldout map).

Updated edition of <TIZO7100> considerably expanding and improving an already outstanding catalog of prephilatelic postmarks. Profusely illustrated. As in <TIZO7100>, postal markings are illustrated in colors that roughly match the original color of the postal markings. The following information is provided for each postal marking listed: a brief description of the place of origin, including its geographical location and governmental jurisdiction, routes of communication, postal classification, population, period of use, color, and relative rarity. Pages 1113-1115 contain an alphabetical listing of all of the towns and cities from which postal markings are known. Accompanying the listing is a foldout map of the island of Cuba whose cartouche is labelled "Mapa Postal Hacia 1850, Demarcación Num.30, Isla de Cuba" ("Postal Map circa 1850, Demarcation No.30, Island of Cuba"). This map shows principal and secondary postal administrations, principal and secondary roads, and maritime routes. The listing of town postal markings go from pp.1121 to 1196. Pages 1240 to 1246 contain the postal markings of "Indias e Islas de Barlovento" ("Indies and Windward Islands"). The catalog was updated and expanded in 2004 (see <TIZO0400>).

<TIZO0400> Tizón, Manuel

Prefilatelia Española. Catálogo de Marcas Postales de España y sus Dominios de Indias.

(Spanish Pre-Philately, Catalog of the Postal Marks of Spain and its Indies Domains)

Barcelona, Spain: The author, 2004, Vols.I, II, III, and IV, for a total of 1624 pages, ill., Span. Cuba is covered in Vol.IV, subtitled "América Continental: Período Colonial Español" ("Continental America. Spanish Colonial

T.docx T-20 02/07/25

Period"). This is an update of <TIZO7100> and <TIZO8300>. For book reviews see <<u>KOUR0405i</u>>, <<u>RF0405</u>>, and <<u>SEMP0406</u>>.

<TOBO8010> Tobón de Páramo, Julio

"El Correo marítimo de España a las Indias Occidentales" ("The Spanish Maritime Posts to the West Indies") RF, No.145, Oct 1980, pp.436-437, ill., Span.

<TOEL9901a> Toelke, H.

"Brooklyn Letter"

WPE, Vol.13, No.17, 21 January 1899, p.159.

Mention of the opening of Military Postal Stations No.26 and 27 in Cuba on January 5th and the extension of franking priviledges to and from Cuba, Puerto Rico, Hawaiian Islands, and Philippines (the intended bearers of the franking priviledges are not clearly identified in the article--though a mention is made to "some Washington politicians".)

<TOEL9901b> Toelke, H.

"Brooklyn Letter"

WPE, Vol.13, No.18, 28 January 1899, p.162. Also listed as <WPE89901a>.

Mention of the receipt of letters from Cuba with Spanish stamps attached, but all marked "collect postage due". Article also states that five mails are sent each week by Steamship Lines to and from Cuba and Puerto Rico, two via Miami, Florida, and three via Tampa, Florida. Finally, the article reports the opening of Military Station No.28 in Cuba on Jan. 10.

<TOEL9902a> Toelke, H.

"Brooklyn-New York Letter"

WPE, Vol.13, No.19, 4 Feb 1899, p.175.

Mention of the opening of Military Stations Nos.29-35 in Cuba on Feb. 1.

<TOEL9902b> Toelke, H.

"Brooklyn-New York Letter"

WPE, Vol.13, No.20, 25 Feb 1899, p.206.

Mention of the opening of Military Stations Nos.36-39 in Cuba on Feb. 10.

<TOEL9911> Toelke, H.

"Section on Philately—Brooklyn Institute of Arts and Sciences"

<u>WPE</u>, Vol.14, No.8, WNo.340, 18 November 1899, p.72. The author's name is misspelled as Tolke in the article. Mention of the donation of U.S. stamps overprinted for use in Cuba by the U.S. Postmaster General to the Section on Philately of the Brooklyn Institute of Arts and Sciences.

<TOLM6800> Tolman, Henry A., II

Catalogue of the Cigarette Stamps of the U.S. Including Possessions and Customs Issues

Orange, Ct.: Henry A. Tolman II, 1968, 76 pp., ill., priced. There is also a 1958 edition.

<TOMA8312> Tomás Espinosa, Manuel

El Dr. Thebussem—Cartero Honorario de La Habana (Dr. Thebussem—Honorary Postman of La Habana) New York: CPSA, undated, printing run of 200 pamphlets consisting of 8.5 x 11 inch pages stapled together with blue colored front and back covers, front cover shows picture of Dr. Thebussem, inside pages numbered 3-11, ill., Span. This pamphlet was printed for distribution at philatelic shows to serve as propaganda for the CPSA.

Biographical notes on Dr. Thebussem based on two conferences given by the author, the first one in Madrid on 20 Dec 1983, and the second one in Medina Sidonia on 18 Nov 1984.

T.docx T-21 02/07/25

<TOMA9003> Tomás Espinosa, Manuel

"En la Muerte de un Amigo"

RF, No.249, Mar 1990, p.90, Span.

Obituary on the death of José Luis Guerra Aguiar.

<TOMI1309> Tomisek, Steve

"Cuba: Fractional Usages"

Post on <u>The Stamp Forum</u> Website by Steve Tomisek on 28 Sep 2013, and following supporting posts by Mr. Tomisek, 8 pp., ill.

Discussion of a lot of eight 19th Century Cuban bisects on cut squares bought by Mr. Tomisek in <u>The Stamp Forum</u>'s inaugural donation auction with overall information on bisects.

<TOPP0505> Toppan, Geo. L.

"Reprints and Special Printings of United States Stamps Surcharged for Use in Cuba, Guam, Porto Rico, and the Philippines"

AJP, Vol.18, No.5, 29 May 1905, pp.185-190 (6).

Very good recount of this special issue.

<TOPP0601> Toppan, Geo. L.

"Notes Upon Stamps and their Varieties"

AJP, 28 Jan 1906, pp.13-17 (5), ill.

The article discusses varieties in the stamps of the Philippine Islands and Puerto Rico but is of interest to the Cuban specialist because of the discussion and illustration of the changes in the hair design of the 1882-86 King Alfonso issues.

<TORRA4300> Torrademé Balado, Ángel

"Un Escritor Argentino Aporta Datos para la Historia del Correo en Cuba"

("An Argentinian Writer Provides Information for the History of the Posts in Cuba")

Boletín de Comunicaciones, Habana, No.23-24, 1943, Span. Not found in the cited Nos. of BC

<TORRA4301> Torrademé Balado, Ángel

"Un Escritor Argentino Aporta Datos para la Historia del Correo en Cuba"

("An Argentinian Writer Provides Information for the History of the Posts in Cuba")

Diario de la Marina, Habana, 12 January 1943, Span.

<TORRA4303> Torrademé Balado, Ángel

"El Estado Ejerce el Monopolio de la Correspondencia"

("The State Wields a Monopoly Over Correspondence")

BC, Vol.42, No.6, 30 Mar 1943, pp.119-125 (7), Span.

<TORRA4305> Torrademé Balado, Ángel

"Las administraciones de correos cubanas durante el primer tercio del Siglo XIX."

("The Postal Administrations of Cuba During the First Third of the XIX Century.").

AF, Yr.VIII, No. 24, May-June 1943, pp.21-24 (4), in Spanish.

<TORRA4500> Torrademé Balado, Ángel

Iniciación a la Historia del Correo en Cuba

(Introduction to the History of the Cuban Posts)

La Habana, Cuba: Ministerio de Comunicaciones (Department of Communications), Imprenta La Habanera, 1945, 485 pp., ill., Span.

One of the best histories ever written on the postal services of a country. The work consists of two parts. The first part covers the development of the posts in various parts of the ancient world to its beginnings in Cuba up to

T.docx T-22 02/07/25

the end of the 18th Century. The second part covers the 19th Century up to the establishment of the Republic in 1902. It also contains a bibliography with more than 200 references. The book is an excellent reference for any serious research into the postal history of Cuba.

Following are the two main sections in the book with a listing of the chapters contained in each:

Primera Parte—Iniciación a la Historia del Correo en Cuba (Introduction to the History of the Cuban Posts)

I – Elementos del Correo, pp.13-20

II – El Correo en los Pueblos Antiguos, pp.21-30

III – El Correo en la Edad Media, pp.31-36

IV – El Correo en España antes del año 1492, pp.37-44

V – Los Correos en México y el Perú, pp.45-50

VI – En Cuba primitiva no había Correos. pp.51-56

VII – Los Correos Internacionales Europeos, pp.57-64

VIII – Los Correos Mayores en España, pp.65-70

IX – Los Correos Mayores en Indias, pp.71-80

X – En Cuba no se conocieron los Correos Regulares durante dos siglos y medio, pp.81-86

XI – Cuba – Comunicaciones Terrestres y Marítimas, pp.87-94

XII – Las Leyes de Indias y otras disposiciones para el uso del Correo, pp.95-98

XIII – Intercambio irregular de Correspondencia entre Cuba y España, pp.99-106

XIV – Los Correos en España en el siglo XVIII, pp.107-114

XV – Error sobre la Fundación del Correo en Cuba, pp.115-120

XVI – Establecimiento del Correo en Cuba por cuenta de la Real Hacienda, pp.121-128

XVII – Reglamento para el Servicio de los Correos Regulares, pp.129-136

XVIII – Condiciones para el arrendamiento del Servicio de Correos, pp.137-146

XIX – Título de Correo Mayor, pp.147-152

XX – Don José Cipriano de la Luz, Correo Mayor de la Habana y de la Isla de Cuba, pp.153-162

XXI – Creación de los Correos Marítimos, pp.163-170

XXII – Don José Antonio de Armona, Primer Administrador de Correos de la Isla de Cuba, pp.171-180

XXIII – El Correo en Cuba bajo la Administración de Armona, pp.181-190

XXIV – Funcionamiento de los Correos Terrestres, pp.191-198

XXV – Establecimiento de los Correos Quincenales y Creación de los Maestros de Postas, pp.199-210

XXVI – Funcionamiento de los Correos Marítimos, pp.211-216

XXVII – Continuación de los Correos Maritimos, pp.217-226

XXVIII – Los Portes de la Correspondencia en España, pp.227-232

XXIX – Los Portes de la Correspondencia en Cuba, pp.233-238

XXX – La Franquicia Postal en España, pp.239-244

XXXI – La Franquicia Postal en Cuba, pp.245-252

XXXII – El Correo en Cuba durante los veinte años finales del siglo XVIII, pp.2 53-262

Segunda Parte—El Correo en Cuba en el Siglo XIX (Second Part—The Posts in the 19th Century), pp.263-270

I – Establecimiento de las Administraciones de Correos, pp.271-282

II – La Legislación Postal y la actuación de los Administradores de Correos, pp.283-292

III – Los Correos Terrestres hasta 1851 y los Primeros Servicios Ferroviarios, pp.293-304

IV – La Empresa de Correos Marítimos, pp.305-314

V – Los Correos Marítimos y los Servicios Extranjeros, pp.315-328

VI – Las Tarifas de Franqueo, los Sellos de Correos y la Franquicia Postal, pp.329-342

VII – Los Servicios Postales y los Ferrocarriles desde 1851 a 1861, pp.343-352

VIII – Los Recorridos Terrestres y la Legislación Ferroviaria hasta 1868, pp.353-364

IX – El Cuerpo de Carteros y el Servicio Interior en la Habana, pp.365-380

X – El Correo en los Campos de la Revolución, 1868-1878, pp.381-396

XI – La Campaña sostenida por el Gobierno Español, 1868-1878; las Autoridades y Regulaciones Postales y la Unión Postal Universal, pp.397-408

XII – La Guerra de 1895 y los finales de la Administración Postal española en la Isla de Cuba, pp.409-422

T.docx T-23 02/07/25

XIII – El Correo en los Campos de la Revolución, 1895-1898, pp.423-438

XIV – Los Servicios Postales bajo el Gobierno Interventor Norteamericano, pp.439-458

Indices -- Indexes, pp.459-472

Bibliografía – Bibliography, pp.473-485

<TORRA4810> Torrademé Balado, Ángel

"La Personalidad de D. José Antonio de Armona"

("The Personality of D. José Antonio de Armona")

Boletín de la Academia Iberoamericana de Historia Postal (Bulletin of the Spanish-American Postal History

Academy), Madrid, Yr.III, No.8, October 1948, pp.33-40 (8), Span.

Biographical notes on the man who established the Maritime Posts in Cuba.

<TORRA4907> Torrademé Balado, Ángel

"En Cuba no se conocieron los correos regulares durante dos siglos y medio"

("Regular postal services were unknown in Cuba for two and a half centuries")

AF, Yr. XXIII, No.48, Jul-Sep 1949, pp.1-3, Span.

Excerpts taken from his book Introduction to the History of the Cuban Posts (see entry <TORRA4500>).

<TORRA4910> Torrademé Balado, Ángel

"Cuba, comunicaciones terrestres y marítimas"

(Cuba, Terrestrial and Maritime Communications).

AF, Yr.XXIII, No.49, October-December 1949, pp.1-4, in Spanish.

Excerpts taken from his book Introduction to the History of the Cuban Posts (see entry <TORRA4500>).

<TORRA5001> Torrademé Balado, Ángel

"Las leyes de Indias y otras disposiciones para el uso del correo"

("The Laws of the Indies and Other Regulations for the Use of the Post")

AF, Yr.XXIV, No.50, January-March 1950, pp.1-2, in Spanish.

<TORRA5201> Torrademé Balado, Ángel

"El 75 aniversario de la Unión Postal Universal"

(The 75th Anniversary of the Universal Postal Union)

AF, Yr.XXV, No.52, January-March 1952, pp.9-22 (14).

The title is misleading: throughout the article there are many notes concerning the postal history of Cuba.

<TORRA5204> Torrademé Balado, Ángel

"Una Obra Filatélica de Caracteres Excepcionales"

("A Prilatelic Work of Exceptional Character")

AF, Yr.XXV, Nos.53-54, Apr-Sep 1952, pp.17-19 (3), Span.

Book review of "Reflejos del Mundo Hispano en los Sellos de Correos" ("Highlights of the Hispanic World in the Postage Stamps") in three volumes by Ricardo Ortiz Vivas, mentioning that Volume 2 includes a chapter on the stamps of Cuba.

<TORRA8903> Torrademé Balado, Ángel

"The Cuban Administration of Post Offices During the First Third of the 19th Century -- Las administraciones de correos cubanas durante el primer tercio del Siglo XIX."

Part I: CPa, Vol.I, No.1, Mar-Apr 1989, pp.4-8 (5), Eng. & Span.;

Part II: CPa, Vol.I, No.2, Jul-Aug 1989, pp.28-31 (4), Eng. & Span.

Reprint of <TORRA4305> and translation into English by Mark R. Tyx (see <TYX8903b>).

T.docx T-24 02/07/25

<TORRE1503> Torre Bueno, Al. de la

"Foreign Press Review"

PWCN, Vol.65, No.2, Mar 1915, pp.40,41.

Summary of biographic sketch of Cuban poetess and writer Gertrudis Gómez de Avellaneda by F. G. Giner published in <u>Philatelia</u> (see <GINEyymm>); notice from the <u>Intercambio Cubano</u> on the demonetization of the 1911-1913 issue of Cuban stamps (Scott 247-252) effective 1 Oct 1914; and confirmation from <u>Cuba Filatélica</u> that the map stamps of Cuba (Scott 253-262) would not be withdrawn from circulation despite adverse criticism.

<TORREV0101> Torres Verdugo, Angel

"The Captain's Share—La Paga del Capitán"

<u>CPa</u>, Vol.13, No.37, First Third 2001, pp.16-20 (5), ill., Eng. & Span.

<TORREV0401> Torres Verdugo, Angel

"Mail Carried by Spanish Steamers Contracted by the U.S. Post Office."

"Correspondencia por Vapores Españoles Contratados por el Correo de los EE.UU."

CPa, Vol.16, No.46, First Third 2004, pp.7-9 (3), ill., Eng. & Span.

<TORREV0405> Torres Verdugo, Angel

"19th Century Cuba: Comments on Internal Mail Carried by Coastal Vessels"

"Cuba Siglo XIX: Consideraciones sobre el Correo Interno por Buques de Cabotaje"

<u>CPa</u>, Vol.16, No.47, Second Third 2004, pp.46-50 (5), ill., Eng. & Span.

< TORREV1001 > Torres Verdugo, Angel

"The Cuban 'P.C.' Marking from the Transitional Period Between the General Postal Union and the Universal Postal Union." "El Fechador Cubano 'P.C.' del Período entre la Unión General de Correos y la Unión Postal Universal."

CPa, Vol.21, No.58, Jan-Apr 2010, pp.24-26 (3), ill., Eng. & Span.

Explanation of the meaning of the circular handstamp "P.C." used during the transitional period between the General Postal Union and the Universal Postal Union. Also see <LEWIG1005> for comments on this article.

<TORREV7300> Torres Villegas, F. J.

"Cartografía Hispano-Científica: Orígenes de los Correos en España e Yndias"

("Hispanic-Scientific Cartography: The Origins of the Posts in Spain and Indies")

Papeles Filatélicos de La Corneta (Philatelic Papers of La Corneta (The Trumpet)), Vol.5, 1973, Span.

< TOWLC7700 > Towle, Charles L.

The United States Transit Markings Catalog. Volume II. Railway Post Office Markings, 1887-1974.

Mobile Post Office Society, 1977. Available at NPML, Call No. HE6185 U5T74, in loose leaf form. Illustrated. Contains several references to the Florida East Coast Railway from Jacksonville to Key West and extension to Havana via ferry boat with illustration of the RPO cancellations used on the various segments of the line.

< TOWLR1501 > Towle, Ross A.

"Chile UPU Specimens"

PSta, Vol.58,, No3, WNo.408, May-June 2016, pp.91-97 (7), ill. Cuba on p.93.

Note: Page 91 of the article is mislabeled as being from the Jan-Feb 2015 issue of PSta.

Article on UPU Specimens of Chilean postal stationery from the reference collection of the UPU which sold its holdings at some point. The article describes the way the UPU marked items in its reference collection. The editor of PSta (Wayne Menuz–see <MENU1605a>) adds a note to the article providing examples of items from the UPU reference collection from other countries. On page 93, three Cuban postal stationery specimens from UPU reference collection are illustrated: Cuba UPSS Envelope No.9 and postal cards UPSS Nos. S1 and S2.

T.docx T-25 02/07/25

<TOWN4604> Townsend, A.C.

"As I Was Saying"

WPG, Vol.42, No.6, WNo.1275, 13 Apr 1946, pp.172,183.

Report of orders from General Leonard Wood at the end of the U.S. Postal Administration of Cuba for the delivery of all supplies to the Cuban postal authorities and the accounting and destruction of all stamps by fire. Mr. Towsend speculates that many stamps were surreptitiously extracted by various parties before destruction as evidenced by their sale prices after the fact. The article goes on to report that Mr. Towsend procured large quantities of early postage due stamps at a Havana post office for U.S. dealer H. F. Colman, some of them cancelled to order. It is not clear from the article whether these "early" postage due stamps were the U.S. surcharged issues (Scott J1-J4) or early Cuban issues, but we assume they were the latter.

<TOWS4901> Tows, Ferrars H.

Sales of Distinction: Cuba and Puerto Rico. The Ferrars H. Tows Collection. Part III

New York: Carl E. Pelander. Catalog of the unreserved public aution held at the Collectors Club of New York, January 6th, 7th and 8th, 1949; 96 pp., thoroughly illustrated. Prices realized available. For a copy with the prices realized annotated next to each lot see <<u>PELA4901-PR</u>>. For a copy of just the Puerto Príncipe section of the sale see <<u>PELA4901-PP</u>>.

Outstanding sale of Cuba and Puerto Rico. In the Cuba section, the sale featured 28 lots of stampless covers, 11 lots of U.S. stamps used in Cuba (most on cover), 17 lots of British stamps used in Cuba or British postal marks on Cuban stamps, 14 lots of French stamps used in Cuba (most on cover), 55 lots of proofs and essays, 204 lots of Spanish Administration issues, 268 lots of Puerto Príncipe issues (one on cover), 14 lots of military station cancellations (all on cover), 43 lots of U.S. Administration issues, 55 lots of Republic of Cuba issues, 32 lots of airmail, special delivery, and postage due stamps, and 32 lots of postal stationery for a total of 773 lots of Cuban material. The sale also featured over 430 lots of Puerto Rican material.

<TP> Le Timbre-Poste

Journal du Collectionneur (Collector's Journal)

Brussels, Belgium: Published by Jean-Baptiste Moens, Négociant en Timbres-Poste (Stamp Dealer), from 1863-1899, in French. Digitized copies of the journal from 1863-1899 can be found at the following Internet address: https://library.si.edu/digital-library/book/timbre-poste-et-le-timbre-fiscal

Eventually, a journal of revenue stamps (le timbre fiscal) was appended to the stamp journal.

Quoting Wikipedia: *Le Timbre-Poste* was the first French language philatelic magazine. It was published by Jean-Baptiste Moens of Brussels from 1863 to 1900. *Le Timbre Fiscal* was included as a supplement from volume 17 of 1879 and incorporated from January 1897 when the whole was renamed *Le Timbre-Poste et Le Timbre Fiscal*. After Moens retired in 1900 it was discovered that his brother-in-law, Louis Hanciau, had actually been responsible for most of the literary content of *Le Timbre-Poste*.

<TP187204> Le Timbre Poste

"Pur Cuba et Porto-Rico" ("For Cuba and Puerto Rico") TP, Yr.10, WNo.112, Jun 1872, p.26, in French

<TP187206> Le Timbre Poste

"L'Enigme de Cuba" ("The Enigma of Cuba") <u>TP</u>, Yr.10, WNo.114, Jun 1872, p.45, in French Letter to the editor.

<TP187410a> Le Timbre Poste

" Antilles Espagnoles" ("Spanish Antilles") TP, Yr.12, WNo.142, Oct 1874, p.74, in French.

<TP187410b> Le Timbre Poste

"Contrefaçon du timbre Amédée de Antilles espagnoles"

T.docx T-26 02/07/25

("Forgeries of the Spanish Antilles Amadeo Stamp")

TP, Yr.12, WNo.142, Oct 1874, p.76, in French.

<TP187607> Le Timbre Poste

"Timbres des Antilles espagnoles, avec surcharge 'Y 1/4' "

("Spanish Antilles Stamps With the 'Y 1/4' Surcharge")

TP, Yr.14, WNo.163, Jul 1876, pp.55-56, in French.

<TP189111> Le Timbre Poste

"Les faux timbres de Cuba"

("The Fake Stamps of Cuba")

<u>TP</u>, Yr.29, WNo.347, Nov 1891, p.120, in French.

< TP189405 > Le Timbre Poste

"Chronique des découvertes: Cuba & Porto Rico" ("Chronicle of Discoveries: Cuba & Porto Rico")

TP; Yr.32, WNo.377, May 1894; p.64;

TP; Yr.32, WNo.378, Jun 1894; p.76;

TP; Yr.32, WNo.379, Jul 1894; pp.86-87;

<u>TP</u>; Yr.32, WNo.380, Aug 1894; p.98, in French;

<TP189709> Le Timbre Poste

"Encore le 'Y 1/4' de Cuba"

("More about the 'Y 1/4' of Cuba")

TP, Yr.35, WNo.417, Sep 1897, pp.140-141, in French.

<TP189908> Le Timbre Poste

"Les Cuba surchargés a Puerto Príncipe"

("The Cuban Stamps Surcharged at Puerto Príncipe")

TP, Yr.37, WNo440, Aug 1899, p.122, in French.

< TPO6407 > T.P.O. (Traveling Post Office) Magazine

"Reported by Readers--for your records"

TPO, Vol.18, No.4, WNo.106, Jul-Aug 1964, pp.120-123 (4), ill.

Report of an "Isabela y Caibarién R.P. Cuba" handstamp (missing the final O. in the abbreviation "R.P.O.) dated "28 Aug 1908, 2PM", and shown as item 24 on p.122 with its description on p.123. The handstamp is identified in the article as a "hybrid U.S.-Cuba handstamp" because these handstamps were introduced in Cuba during the U.S. Administration after the Spanish-American War and continued to be used during the early years of the Republic.

<TPO6507> T.P.O. (Traveling Post Office) Magazine

"Puzzle Corner"

TPO, Vol.19, No.4, WNo.112, July-August 1965, p.137, ill.

Request for information about the "Correo Marítimo No.2" handstamp of Cuba. The inquiry is question no.165. No answer to this inquiry is known to have been provided in subsequent issues of the magazine. See <TIZO8300> pp. 1149-1150, <KOUR8710a>, and <ROSE9009> in this bibliography for pertinent information.

<TPO6703> T.P.O. (Traveling Post Office) Magazine

"Reported by Readers--for your records"

TPO, Vol.21, No.2, WNo.122, March-April 1967, pp.66-70 (5), ill.

Report of paquetbot mark (Item No.9) with the following caption: "In violet, on United Fruit Company envelope to London, with c.d.s. of Santiago de Cuba, Oriente, Cuba, Oct 13, 1915, on 2c. U.S. adhesive".

T.docx T-27 02/07/25

<TPO6903> T.P.O. (Traveling Post Office) Magazine

"Nuevitas – Camagüey – S.E.E., Mar 17, 1928 Circular Date Stamp"

TPO, Vol.23, No.2, WNo.134, Mar-Apr 1969, pp.56-59, ill.

Illustration of handstamp in violet on a cover from Nuevitas, Camagüey, to Santiago de Cuba. The caption of the item wonders about the meaning of the S.E.E. in the cds. It stands for "Servicio de Entrega Especial" or Special Delivery Service in English.

<TPO7001> T.P.O. (Traveling Post Office) Magazine

"The First T.P.Os."

TPO, Vol.24, No.1, WNo.139, Jan-Feb 1970, pp.26-27, ill.

Addenda/corrigenda to the list on page 182 of the last issue of the <u>T.P.O. Magazine</u> (Issue WNo. 138 of November-December 1969) listing supposedly the first T.P.O. from Cuba: Havana-Pinar del Río, dated Jan 1899; however, the entry is followed by a "?" that is not explained.

<TRAV9812> Travers, Arthur M.

"The Travers Papers: Cuba Stamps and Stamped Envelopes"

Downloaded from the website of the U.S. Philatelic Classics Society, 22-23 Nov 2013.

When Congress mandated a reduction in the cost of storage and the Post Office Department prepared for a massive destruction of documents in 1907, philatelist Arthur M. Travers conceived a plan to systematically select, transcribe, and preserve the original documents relating to the production of United States stamps. As Chief Clerk to the Third Assistant Postmaster General, the official responsible for stamp production and distribution since 1847, Travers had access to all the official records and correspondence. By 1910, he had located all the significant Post Office documents related to US stamps between 1847 and 1873 and prepared a manuscript for publication. Included in the batch of preserved documents were documents pertaining to the stamps and envelopes sent to Cuba by the U.S. Postal Administration from December 1898 to March 1904. The whereabouts of these papers was unknown until they were discovered in the mid 1990s. They have now been scanned and are posted in the website of the U.S. Philatelics Classics Society.

Following are links to the Cuba portion of the Travers Papers:

TRAV-Stamps--Jan-Aug-1899 TRAV-Stamps--Jan-Dec-1901

TRAV-Stamps--Jan-Aug-1902 TRAV-Stamps--Sep1903-Mar1904

TRAV-Env--Jan-Sep-1899 TRAV-Env--Jan-Dec-1901 TRAV-Env--Jan-Oct-1902

The year 1900 is missing from both the Stamps and Envelopes Cuba section of the Travers Papers.

For more information on the Travers Papers see

http://blog.stamplibrary.org/index.php/2011/10/06/treasure-trove-of-early-postal-documents-published/.

<TREN1807> Trenchard, Herbert A.

"The U.S. National Postal Museum Library"

"La Biblioteca del Museo Postal de los Estados Unidos"

Co-author: Paul K. McCutcheon (also listed as (<MCCU1807>).

JCP, Vol.9, No.3, Issue 33, Jul-Sep 2018, pp.15-18 (4), ill., Eng. & Span.

Overview of the Library of the U.S. National Postal Museum, part of the Smithsonian Institution Library System.

<TRIN0304> Trinitario (pseudonym)

"150 Aniversario de José Martí" ("150th Anniversary [of the Birth] of José Martí")

RF, No.393, Apr 2003, pp.247-248, ill., Span.

Brief biographical notes on the 150th anniversary of the birth of José Martí, father of the Cuban nation. The article is illustrated with several Martí stamps from the Castro era.

<TRIP9106> Triple "S" Postal History, Inc.

"Mail Bid Sale #159. Closing Date: 6.24/91"

Urbana, Ohio: Triple "S" Postal History, Inc., Sale#159, 24Jun1991, 36 pp., ill.

T.docx T-28 02/07/25

Cover letter followed by 35 pages of photocopies of Cuban covers mostly of the Republican era with a few stampless and stamped colonial covers, and a couple of Castro era covers; all individually priced. Filed with other sale and auction listings by date.

<TRUM4901> Trumbull, Arthur J.

"Overprinted U.S. Postage Stamps"

BS, Vol.20, No.1, WNo.227, January 1949, pp.6-8 (3).

<TRUM4910> Trumbull, Arthur J.

"United States Stamps Overprinted for Use in Cuba, Guam, Puerto Rico, and the Philippines" Philadelphia, Pa.: National Philatelic Museum [journal], Vol.1, No.11, issued on occasion of the U.S. Possessions Stamp Exhibition held Oct 15-Dec14, 1949, pp.53-55, 57, 59, 61-63, 65-67 (11), ill.

<<u>TUCK5904</u>> Tucker, Denys W.

"Cuba 1958 Felipe Poey Commemorative Issue"

GSM, Vol.32, No.8, April 1959, pp.92-93 (2), ill.

<TURN6100> Turner, George T. (Editor)

Sloane's Column

West Sommerville, Mass.: Bureau Issues Association, Inc., 1961, pp.105-110.

Reprints of all of Sloane's Columns referring to Cuba, including those merely containing information on new issues which have not been listed individually in this bibliography.

<TUYA5708> Tuya, Oscar C. de Tuya

Tuya International Philatelic Dictionary

Habana, Cuba: First Edition Aug 1957, second edition Jan 1958, 155 pp., Eng.

Although this dictionary is not geared to Cuba, it is a useful tool for any philatelist to have as a reference.

<TYLE4011> Tyler, George Frederick

"The Collection of Mr. George Frederick Tyler of United States Possessions—Shanghai, Cuba, Guam, Hawaii, Porto Rico, Puerto Príncipe"

Philadelphia, PA: Philip H. Ward, Jr.; Auction Sale of Postage Stamps, held 29 Nov 1940; the Cuba section included lots 73-76 (4) of Cuban inverted centers on pp.8-9, and lots 287-320 (34) on pp.21-25 of mostly provisional Puerto Príncipe surcharged stamps (29 lots) and 5 lots of U.S. Administration issue rarities.

<TYLER7600> Tyler, Varro E.

Philatelic Forgers—Their Lives and Works

London, England: Robson Lowe Ltd., 1976.

Contains brief biographies of most known philatelic forgers, among which are many known to have produced facsimiles or forgeries of Cuban cancellations, stamps, and covers. Miguel Seguí is covered on p.41, and Plácido Ramón de Torres is covered on pp.50-51. Both forged Cuban stamps. No specifics or illustrations are provided.

<TYLER9002> Tyler, Varro E.

"Focus on Forgeries. Cuba: 1898 King Alfonso XIII issue. Scott 172."

LINN, Vol.63, Issue 3199, 26 Feb 1990, p.6, ill.

<TYLER9100> Tyler, Varro E.

Philatelic Forgers—Their Lives and Works

Sidney, Ohio: Pulished by Linn's Stamp News, owned by Amos Press, 1991, 160+ pp., ill. HE6184.F6T94X. This is an updated reprint of <TYLER7600>. Cuba is specifically referenced on pages 93, 113, and 145.

T.docx T-29 02/07/25

< TYLER9107 > Tyler, Varro E.

"Focus on Forgeries. Cuba: 1-peseta King Alfonso XII of 1878. Scott 81."

LINN, Vol.64, Issue 3269, 1 Jul 1991, p.6, ill.

<TYLER0000> Tyler, Varro E.

"Focus on Forgeries. A Guide to Forgeries of Common Stamps"

Sidney, Ohio: Pulished by Linn's Stamp News, owned by Amos Press, 2000, xiv plus 330 pp., ill.

Cuba on pp.78-79. The book is basically a cumulative reprint of descriptions of brief descriptions of various forgeries of stamps of the world that had previously appeared printed in Linn's Stamp News, usually in the bottom left corner of p.6 or 8. Page 78 is a reprint of <TYLER9107> and page 79 is a reprint of <TYLER9002>.

<TYLER0102> Tyler, Varro E.

"Focus on Forgeries. Cuba: 1873 King Amadeo issue. Scott 54-57."

<u>LINN</u>, Vol.74, Issue 3774, 26 Feb 2001, p.8, ill.

Reprint of the Cuba 1873 King Amadeo Issue, Scott 54-57, Spiro Brothers forgeries from <RAGA5200>.

Detailed descriptions of the characteristics of the forgeries and genuine stamps are described and illustrated.

<TYLER0103> Tyler, Varro E.

"Focus on Forgeries. Cuba: 1868 10-centavo Queen Isabella II regular issue. Scott 32."

<u>LINN</u>, Vol.74, Issue 3778, 26 Mar 2001, p.6, ill.

<TYLER0110> Tyler, Varro E.

"Focus on Forgeries. Spain: 1855-63 Second Official Issue, Scott O5-O8."

LINN, Vol.74, Issue 3806, 8 Oct 2001, p.6, ill.

Description of the forgery of the "Media Onza" value of the "Correo Oficial" ("Official Mail") stamps of Spain which were also used in Cuba (Edifil Specialized Catalog of Cuba, Correo Oficial Catalog Number 6).

TYX8200> Tyx, Mark R.

"Translation from German into English of the Ascher Postal Stationery Catalog"

Unpublished; only available in handwritten form in my library, 12 pp.

<TYX8206> Tyx, Mark R.

"The Aeromarine Air Mail Story--Part II"

Co-author: George K. Sioras (see <SIOR8206>).

APJ, Vol.53, No.9, Issue 625, Jun 1982, pp.312-316 (5).

This was Part II of an article serialized in five parts written by George K. Sioras (see <SIOR8112> and <SIOR8206>). Mr. Tyx was co-author of only Part II of the series. For annotation refer to <SIOR8112>.

TYX8210> Tyx, Mark R.

"Republic Envelopes"

Unpublished listing of Republic envelopes including the 1905-1907 Columbus envelopes and the 1911 Villuendas, Sánchez, and Agüero envelopes, 2pp.

TYX8301> Tyx, Mark R.

"Mystery Solved: "ULTRAMAR" Handstamp on Cuban Republic Envelopes"

PSta, Vol.25, No.1, WNo. 218, Jan-Feb 1983, pp.1-4 (4), ill. Eng. See <TYX8306> for Spanish version.

Source of "ULTRAMAR" handstamp is attributed to Portuguese postal authorities who applied this marking to UPU specimen stamps and postal stationery prior to distribution to Portuguese colonies overseas. Two handstamp varieties are illustrated and a listing of Cuban postal stationery items displaying the handstamp is included. See <FRIC7610> for related article.

T.docx T-30 02/07/25

<<u>TYX8306</u>> Tyx, Mark R.

"Resuelto el misterio de la marca ULTRAMAR"

("The Mystery of the ULTRAMAR Marking Has Been Solved")

BNJ, No.4, Jun 1983, pp.6-7.

Spanish version of <TYX8301> with additional listing of some ULTRAMAR postal stationery items brought to the attention of the author since the article's original publication.

<**TYX8401**> Tyx, Mark R.

"The Cuban Republic's First Postal Card"

<u>PSta</u>, Vol.26, No.1, WNo.224, Jan-Feb 1984, pp.6-11. See <TYX8412> for Spanish translation and minor update. See <CUES-H&G38> for the latest inventory of these postal cards.

Background information and usage study of H&G 38, the U.S. Liberty postal card surcharged for use in Cuba which was subsequently revalued by the Republic by the addition of a perforated "1" over the surcharge value.

<TYX8402a> Tyx, Mark R.

Letter of 6 Feb 1984 to Ing. Gustavo A. Moré G.

Unpublished, 3 pp., Span.

Letter acknowledging receipt of <MORE8306>. The letter provides additional information on the subject matter <MORE8007>, the Pan American Flight "Pro Faro a Colón".

<TYX8402b> Tyx, Mark R.

"Cuba: Sencillo sistema para clasificar los sobres con el busto de Colón"

("Cuba: Simple System for the Classification of the Stamped Envelopes Bearing the Head of Columbus") <u>BNJ</u>, No.8, February 1984, pp.6-7, ill., Span.

Concise method for distinguishing between U.S. Administration and Republic envelopes with the bust of Columbus and classifying them by either H&G or UPSS numbering systems.

<TYX8410> Tvx, Mark R.

"The Cuban Republic's First Postal Card"

PerfB, Vol.37, No.9, WNo.373, Oct 1984, pp.163-167 (5), ill. Reprint of <TYX8401>.

See <TYX8412a> for Spanish translation and minor update.

<TYX8412a> Tyx, Mark R.

"La Primera Tarjeta Postal de la República"

("The Cuban Republic's First Postal Card")

BNJ, No.13, Dec 1984, pp.9-12 (4), ill., Span. with Eng. summary on p.29.

Spanish version of <TYX8401> with additional listing of used H&G 38 postal cards included.

See <CUES-H&G38> for the latest inventory of these postal cards.

<TYX8412b> Tyx, Mark R.

"Haitian International Airmail Covers"

Haiti Philately, Vol.10, No.4, WNo.39, Dec 1984, pp.97-99 (3), ill.

<TYX8500> Tyx, Mark R. (Editor)

"CUBA. Pioneer Flights. Domestic Flights. International Flights."

<u>AAMC</u>, Volume Five, Fifth Edition, 1985, special section on Cuban flights, pp.2325-2342 (18), ill. Included under this heading is a 26 page draft copy of the Cuba Pioneer Flights, Domestic Flights, and International Flights section of <AAMC8500> prepared by Mark R. Tyx.

The section is an update of the section on Cuba in <AAMC5000>, pp.1023-1034 (12), or in <AAMC7100>, pp.101-112 (12), with numerous corrections and additions, especially of flights from 1948 to 1961, missing in the

T.docx T-31 02/07/25

earlier versions. A route map has also been added to illustrate major internal routes. The "For The Record" section notes a number of post-1961 aerophilatelic covers.

<TYX8506> Tyx, Mark R.

"Letter of 4 June 1985 to Jorge J. Marí on the earliest overseas usage of a H&G #38 postcard reported to date" VAM, Vol.I, No.2, Aug 1986, p.8, ill.

TYX8508> Tyx, Mark R.

"El Cachet Conmemorativo del 25 Aniversario del Establecimiento del Correo Aéreo Doméstico" ("The Cachet Commemorating the 25th Anniversary of the Establishment of the Domestic Airmail Service") BNJ, No.17, August 1985, pp.22-23 (2), ill., Span. with Eng. summary on p.26 (paraphrased below). Listing of cities and color varieties of the special cachet applied to domestic and foreign mail commemorating the 25th anniversary of domestic airmail service by Cubana de Aviación, the Cuban national airline. The author speculates that there is a possibility of finding the same cachet used in other towns that were either part of the original route or were added to it later.

<<u>TYX8600</u>> Tyx, Mark R.

"Inventory of the Cuban Postal Stationery in the A. Eugene Michel Worldwide Postal Stationery Collection; Part of the National Philatelic Collection at the Smithsonian Institution in Washington, D.C."

Co-author: Ernesto Cuesta (Refer to <CUES8600> for annotation).

Unpublished draft, available from the authors, 13 pp. text, 19 pp. photos. This inventory was later published in two parts in <u>CPa</u>: the first part was < TYX8911>, which consisted of the U.S. Administration and Republic postal stationery, and the second part was <TYX9610>, which consisted of the Spanish Administration postal stationery. The 19 pages of photos in this draft contain many items in the Michel collection not shown in the published versions because of lack of space.

<TYX8601> Tyx, Mark R.

"La Primera Tarjeta Postal de la República"

("The Cuban Republic's First Postal Card")

BCFD, No.49, Jan-Mar 1986, pp.5-6, ill.

Spanish version of <TYX8401> with additional listing of used H&G 38 postal cards included. Basically, a reprint of <TYX8412a>, but without most of the illustrations therein. See <CUES-H&G38> for the latest inventory of these postal cards. See <CUES-H&G38> for a current inventory of the H&G 338 postal cards.

<TYX8608> Tyx, Mark R.

"Uncataloged Black Cachet Varieties on Southbound Cuban 'American Clipper' Flight Covers" <u>VAM</u>, Vol.I, No.2, Aug 1986, p.8, ill. For a reprint and a Spanish version see <TYX8709>.

<TYX8610> Tvx, Mark R.

"More on Inaugural Flight Covers Flown by the *American Clipper*" VAM, Vol.1, No.3, Oct 1986, pp.5-6, ill.

<**TYX8612**> Tyx, Mark R.

"Temporary Cuban Airmail Service at Guantánamo Naval Base. January 16, 1939 -- April 15, 1939"

VAM, Vol.1, No.4, Dec 1986, pp.2-3, ill. See <TYX8705a> for Spanish translation and English reprint.

Report of a rubber handstamp used at a provisional post office opened at the Guantanamo Naval Base in 1939.

The handstamp was applied to mail from US marines that participated in military maneuvers at the Naval Base.

<TYX8701a> Tyx, Mark R.

"And Now, The General Machado"

<u>JKAL</u>, Vol.44, No.1, Jan-Mar 1987, pp.19-23 (5), ill. The article is included as part of the "Lindbergh Notes" edited by George K. Sioras in the same issue of JKAL (see <SIOR8701>).

T.docx T-32 02/07/25

<TYX8701b> Tyx, Mark R.

"Earlier Dates of Use Than Previously Reported for Cuba H&G B9A Stamped Envelopes of the Cuban Republic" PSta, Vol.29, No.1, WNo.242, Jan-Feb 1987, pp.13-15, ill.

Report of H&G B9A, a 2c Columbus head envelope of the Cuban Republic used in Jan 1903, four years earlier than listed in Higgins & Gage and Ascher.

<TYX8702> Tvx, Mark R.

"The Cuban 'Radio Sonda' Souvenir Covers, September 8, 1944"

<u>VAM</u>, Vol.1, No.5, Feb 1987, p.8, ill. See <TYX8803> for Spanish translation and English reprint.

<<u>TYX8703a</u>> Tyx, Mark R.

"An Elusive and Misdescribed Cuban Envelope: H&G B-12a"

<u>PSta</u>, Vol.29, No.2, WNo.243, Mar-Apr 1987, pp.21-22, ill. See <TYX8807> for reprint and Spanish translation. The article correctly conjectures that the <u>Higgins & Gage Catalog</u> (<H&G>) erroneously translated the German word "blaulichweiss" from the 1925 <u>Ascher Catalog</u> (<ASCH2500>) in listing the color of the paper of Cuban envelope H&G B-12a as "blue" and proposes that it should instead be listed as "bluish-white".

<TYX8703b> Tyx, Mark R.

Correspondence with Harold R. Gross in reply <GROS8703> on the subject of <TYX8701b>. Unpublished letter dated 30 March 1987; in my files, four handwritten pages. See <<u>TYX8705b</u>> for subsequent correspondence on the same subject and additional observations on the postal stationery of the U.S. Administration period.

<**TYX8705a**> Tvx, Mark R.

"Temporary Cuban Airmail Service at Guantanamo Naval Base, January 16, 1939 - April 15, 1939"

"El Servicio Aéreo Temporal de Cuba en la Base Naval de Guantánamo. 16 de enero de 1939 - 15 de abril de 1939" BM, No.26, May-Aug 1987, pp.10-12 (3), ill., Eng. & Span. Reprint and Spanish translation of <TYX8612>. Report of a rubber handstamp used at a provisional post office opened at the Guantanamo Naval Base in 1939. The handstamp was applied to mail from US marines that participated in military maneuvers at the Naval Base.

<<u>TYX8705b</u>> Tyx, Mark R.

More correspondence with Harold R. Gross on the subject of Cuban postal stationery.

Unpublished letter dated 14 May 1987; in my files, four handwritten pages. This is a follow-up on <<u>TYX8703b</u>> with additional observations on the postal stationery of the U.S. Administration period.

<<u>TYX8706a</u>> Tyx, Mark R.

"How Was Cuban Mail Dispatched on 1930 Inaugural of FAM 5 Express to Panama?"

APJ, Vol.58, No.9, WNo.685, Jun 1987; pp.286-289,294 (5); ill.

The article analyzes a cover showing a Havana-Miami-Pánama routing for the inaugural FAM 5 Express flight piloted by Col. Charles A. Lindbergh on 26 April 1930. This routing is contrary to the previously believed direct Havana-Pánama routing for the inaugural FAM 5 Express flight, but seems plausible due to the lack of an airmail contract between the Cuban post office department and Pan Am to transport FAM 5 airmail southbound out of Havana. Only 2 ounces of mail (approximately 10-12 covers) was dispatched from Cuba on the inaugural FAM 5 Express flight making these AAMC Cuba No.8 FFCs very rare. Corroboration of the routing of this first flight is pending the reporting of another one of the covers carried on the flight. See <TYX9901> for a reprint and translation into Spanish.

<TYX8706b> Tyx, Mark R.

"Temporary Cuban Airstation and Post Office 'Hicacal' at Guantánamo Naval Base Sept. 22, 1934-Oct. 15, 1934" VAM, Vol.I, No.6, Jun 1987, pp.3-5 (3), ill. See <TYX9003> for reprint and Spanish translation.

T.docx T-33 02/07/25

While squadrons of U.S. Pacific and Atlantic fleets participated in combined fleet exercises in the Caribbean with Guantánamo Naval Base as home port, a temporary Cuban airmail branch named "Hicacal" was authorized to expedite fleet mail to Guantánamo city where mail was subsequently loaded on a Pan Am mail plane bound for Havana. The article shows an illustration of a first flight cover (AAMC Cuba No.25) originating at "Hicacal" and flown from Guantánamo to Havana by the Pan Am mail plane on Sept. 22, 1934.

<TYX8707> Tyx, Mark R.

"Tentative Pricing of Cuban Postal Stationery for H&G Update"

Unpublished listing of recommended retail prices for used and unused Cuban postal stationery for an intended update of the Higgings & Gage Postal Stationery Catalog that never came into being. Prices are in U.S. dollars. Marj Tyx forwarded this list to Pat and Mel Feiner of Classic Philatelics who may have used it as a reference for their occasional price lists. The last and final edition of the H&G Catalog was published in 1974.

<<u>TYX8709</u>> Tyx, Mark R.

"Uncataloged Black Cachet Varieties on Southbound Cuban 'American Clipper' Flight Covers"

"Variedades no catalogadas del cachet negro sobre cubiertas de Cuba de vuelos del 'American Clipper' rumbo sur" BM, Vol.IX, No.27, Sep-Dec 1987, pp.24-25, ill., Eng. & Span. Reprint and translation into Spanish of <TYX8608>.

<**TYX8710**> Tyx, Mark R.

"Even More on the Temporary Cuban Airmail Service at Guantánamo Naval Base in 1934" VAM, Vol.I, No.7, Oct 1987, pp.7-9 (3), ill.

This article is a follow-up to <TYX8706b> providing additional information about this temporary airmail service based on information found in the article "Fleet Maneuvers Pan American Airways Service" published by Chester Lee in the WCAMS Bulletin, Nov-Dec 1934, p.79, that is reproduced in its entirety in this piece. The article ends with commentary and illustration of a cover in the author's collection that may serve as evidence of a special airmail service through the Cuban Post Office at Guantánamo as early as May 1934.

<TYX8711> Tvx, Mark R.

"An Unusual Autographed Cover Flown Three Times From Guantánamo Naval Base to "Rebel Territory", Cuba" VAM, Vol.II, No.1, Nov 1987, pp.6-7, ill.

<<u>TYX8803</u>> Tyx, Mark R.

"The Cuban 'Radio Sonda' Souvenir Covers, September 8, 1944"

"Las cubiertas souvenir 'Radio Sonda' de Cuba"

BM, Vol.IX, No.29, Mar-Apr 1988, pp.20-21, ill, Eng. & Span. Reprint and Spanish translation of <TYX8702>.

<TYX8804> Tyx, Mark R.

"Uncatalogued Cuba #18 and #19 Series Flight Cover Varieties and Destinations Dispatched From Nuevitas, Cuba, December 4 &6, 1931"

VAM, Vol.II, No.3, Apr 1988, pp.8-9, ill.

This is a listing of southbound dispatches dated December 4, 1931, from Nuevitas on the northern coast of Cuba, which replaced Camagüey as the designated FAM-6 stop by Pan American Airways. The listing covers destination and cachet varieties not included in the Cuba Flights Section of <AAMC8500>.

<**TYX8807**> Tyx, Mark R.

"An Elusive and Misdescribed Cuban Envelope: H&G B12A. Un sobre cubano evasivo y mal descrito" BM, Vol.IX, No.31, Jul-Aug 1988, pp.50-51, ill, Eng. & Span. Reprint and Spanish translation of <TYX8703>.

<TYX8808> Tvx, Mark R.

"Uncataloged Cuba #12 Series FAM 5/9 Combination Flight Covers Dispatched from Habana, Cuba March 12, 1931"

T.docx T-34 02/07/25

<u>VAM</u>, Vol.II, No.4, Aug 1988, pp.4-5, ill.

Report of the existence of a significant number of Cuba #12 (F5-121) FFCs dispatched to destinations beyond the FAM 5 service area by FAM 9 connecting air mail service. The article includes a listing of FAM 5/9 FFCs to different Latin America destinations with some of them illustrated.

<TYX8810> Tyx, Mark R.

"A Tale of Two Airlines: Pan American and Caribbean Airways Ltd. Fly Airmail from Kingston, Jamaica to Cuba in Early December 1930"

Unpublished draft; received from the author Oct 1988; 6 pp.; ill.

<<u>TYX8903a</u>> Tyx, Mark R.

- "More on the Inaugural Flight Covers Flown by the American Clipper"
- "Más sobre las cubiertas de primeros vuelos del American Clipper"

<u>CPa</u>, Vol.I, No.1, Mar-Apr 1989, pp.12-13, ill., Eng. & Span.

<TYX8903b> Tyx, Mark R.

"The Cuban Administration of Post Offices During the First Third of the 19th Century"

Translation into English of "Las administraciones de correos cubanas durante el primer tercio del Siglo XIX" by Ángel Torrademé Balado, originally published in Spanish in <<u>TORRA4305</u>>. The translated article was published in CPa as <<u>TORRA8903</u>> alongside a reprint of the Spanish version.

<<u>TYX8904</u>> Tyx, Mark R.

"A. C. Roessler's 'Fantastic' Cuban Aerophilatelic Covers"

<u>VAM</u>, Vol.II, No.6, April 1989, pp.5-7 (3), ill.

<**TYX8905**> Tyx, Mark R.

"Letter to Mr. Frank H. Winter, Assistant Curator, Rocketry, National Air & Space Museum, Washington, DC" Unpublished two-page letter responding to a request from Mr. Winter about the late Dr. Tomás A. Terry and his role in the 1939 Cuban Postal Rocket Experiments. The letter provides a biographical overview of Dr. Terry.

<<u>TYX8906a</u>> Tyx, Mark R.

"A. C. Roessler's OTHER Cuban Aerophilatelic Covers"

VAM, Vol.2, No.7, Jun 1989, pp.4-5, ill.

<TYX8906b> Tyx, Mark R.

"More on Roessler 'Fantastic' Cover #2"

VAM, Vol.II, No.7, Jun 1989, p.12, ill.

<TYX8907> Tvx, Mark R.

"Letter from Mark R. Tyx to Alfredo Valdés dated 7 July 1989"

Unpublished, available through the courtesy of Mr. Tyx; 3 pp. plus 8 pp. of attachments; illustrated.

Letter thanking Mr. Valdés for a copy of <FRIC8906> on the subject of U.S. postal stationery overprinted for use in Cuba during the U.S. Administration that is later used to pay postage in the U.S. The letter cites two examples from Mr. Tyx's collection (UPSS-1 and UPSS-6) and is accompanied by their photocopies. A discussion of the validity of using such stationery in the U.S. is included with some plausible explanations provided. Another copy of a UPSS-6 sent by F.S. Smith to the J.W.Scott Co. is mentioned and a photocopy is included. Finally, the letter mentions the recent acquisition of a mint copy of Cuba's H&G E-3 newspaper wrapper--one of the rarest pieces of Cuban postal stationery!--and includes a photocopy. For more discussion on the validity of the use in the continental United States and its territories and posssessions of U.S. postal stationery overprinted for use in Cuba see <AJP90304> and <BREW8907>.

T.docx T-35 02/07/25

<TYX8908> Tyx, Mark R.

"The Aerophilatelic Legacy of the Inter-American Escadrille in Cuba"

VAM, Vol.III, No.1, Aug 1989, pp.4-6 (3), ill.

Account of the civil air mission to eighteen Latin American countries organized in early 1941 by the Inter-American Escadrille and the very few and thus elusive covers that were carried to commemorate the flights. The article also makes reference to the formation of a Cuban chapter of the Inter-American Escadrille named "Asociación Nacional de Aviación Civil y Reserva Aérea" (A.N.A.C.R.A.) and gives account of some commemorative covers that were carried on its first flights in Cuba and on a formation flight from Miami to Havana.

<**TYX8911**> Tyx, Mark R.

"Inventory of the Cuban Postal Stationery in the A. Eugene Michel Worldwide Postal Stationery Collection -- Inventario de los enteros postales cubanos en la colección mundial de enteros postales de A. Eugene Michel" Co-author: Ernesto Cuesta (Refer to <CUES8911> for annotation).

<u>CPa</u>, Vol.I, No.3, Nov-Dec 1989, pp.48-57 (10), ill., Eng. & Span.

This is the first publication of the U.S. Administration and Republic sections of <TYX8600>. The inventory of the postal stationery corresponding to the Spanish Administration was reserved for a follow-up article published in October 1996 (see <TYX9610>).

<TYX9000> Tyx, Mark R.

"CUBA - Pioneer Flights - Domestic Flights - International Flights -- Volume Five, Pages 2326-2342" 1990 AAMC Pricing Supplement, 1990, pp.187-189 (3).

Pricing supplement to the section on Cuban flights on pages 2326-2342 of <AAMC8500>.

<**TYX9001>** Tyx, Mark R.

"Bob Buck's Junior Record Flight – Newark, N.J. to Habana, Cuba and Return in February 1931" VAM, Vol.3, No.3, Jan 1990, pp.10-11, ill.

Report of the 17 year old aviator Bob Buck's flight from Newark, NJ, to Habana, on his "Yankee Clipper" Pitcairn biplane on February 15-16, 1931, returning to Newark on February 22-23. The article shows a cover signed by Bob Buck that was carried on the trip from Havana to Newark and was thereafter mailed on February 27 from Westfield, NJ, to stamp dealer Leo August in Newark, NJ.

<TYX9002> Tyx, Mark R.

"Two Airlines in December 1930... First Air Mail From Jamaica to Cuba" AJP, Vol.61, No.2, Issue 761, Feb 1990, front cover and pp.60-61(3), ill.

Brief article determining that it was Caribbean Airways Ltd. and not Pan American Airways that carried the first air mail to leave Jamaica on a flight to Santiago de Cuba on the morning of Dec. 10, 1930. See <TYX9005> for report of response to this article from readers and further clarification that the pilot for the northbound flight from the Canal Zone to Miami was Basil Rowe. See <SWAR9105> for a follow-up article with additional information on these flights.

<<u>TYX9003</u>> Tyx, Mark R.

"Temporary Cuban Airstation and Post Office 'Hicacal' at Guantánamo Naval Base -- September 22, 1934 - October 15, 1934" – " La estación aérea y oficina postal temporal de Cuba 'Hicacal' en la base naval de Guantánamo -- 22 de septiembre de 1934 - 15 de octubre de 1934"

CPa, Vol.II, No.4, Mar-Apr 1990, pp.20-22 (3), ill. English reprint and Spanish translation of <TYX8706b>.

<TYX9004> Tvx, Mark R.

"Cuba's Aerophilatelic Celebration of Cubana de Aviación's 30th Anniversary of Domestic Airmail Service" Via Air Mail, Vol.3, No.4, Apr 1990, pp.9-11 (3), ill.

T.docx T-36 02/07/25

TYX9005> Tyx, Mark R.

"Letters to the Editor: Airmail from Jamaica to Cuba"

AJP, Vol.61, No.5, Issue 764, May 1990, p.189.

Report of responses to <TYX9002> from readers and further clarification that the pilot for the northbound flight from the Canal Zone to Miami was Basil Rowe.

<TYX9007a> Tyx, Mark R.

"Even More on the Temporary Cuban Airmail Service at Guantánamo Naval Base"

"Aún más sobre el servicio de correo aéreo temporal de Cuba en la base naval de Guantánamo en 1934" CPa, Vol.II, No.5, Jul-Aug 1990, pp.39-41 (3), ill., Eng. & Span.

<TYX9007b>Tyx, Mark R.

"Haitian Fifth Anniversary of International Airmail Covers" VAM, Vol.III, No.5, July 1990, pp.9-10, ill.

<**TYX9011>** Tyx, Mark R.

"Provisional Cienfuegos Overprints and Surcharges from the 'Guerrita de Agosto' "

"Habilitaciones y sobrecargas provisionales de Cienfuegos en la 'Guerrita de Agosto' "

CPa, Vol.II, No.6, Nov-Dec 1990, pp.60-61,63 (3), ill., Eng. & Span.

Brief overview of events that led to the "Guerrita de Agosto" when José Miguel Gómez contested the re-election of Tomás Estrada Palma on 1 December 1905 leading to an armed uprising and the Second U.S. intervention in Cuba, making use of the Platt Amendment in Article 3 of the Cuban Constitution. The article illustrates some provisional overprints generated by the insurrection forces that were reported in the 1 October 1906 issue of , *Le Collectioneur de Timbres Poste* (<CTP0610>). Also see <GUER5810a> showing the provisional overprints and requesting additional information about them from the readers of his *Boletín Mensual Informativo*.

<<u>TYX9103</u>> Tyx, Mark R.

"Special Cachets Commemorating the 25th Anniversary of Regular Domestic Air Mail Service"

"Cuños especiales conmemorando el 25° aniversario del servicio de correo aéreo nacional" CPa, Vol.III, No.7, Mar-Apr 1991, p.23, Eng. & Span.

<<u>TYX9107</u>> Tyx, Mark R.

"A.C. Roessler's 'Fantastic' Cuban Aerophilatelic Covers"

"Cubiertas 'Fantásticas' en la aerofilatelia cubana de A.C. Roessler"

<u>CPa</u>, Vol.III, No.8, Jul-Aug 1991, pp.41-46 (6), ill., Eng. & Span.

<<u>TYX9607</u>> Tyx, Mark R.

"Un Descubrimiento Monumental: La Cubierta 'Fantástica' #5 -- Una Cubierta Experimental de SCADTA Volada de La Habana a Miami"

"A Monumental Discovery: 'Fantastic' Cover #5 -- A SCADTA Survey Cover Flown From Havana to Miami" CPa, Vol.VIII, No.21, Jul 1996, p.19, ill., Eng. & Span.

<<u>TYX9610</u>> Tyx, Mark R.

"Inventory of the Cuban Postal Stationery in the A. Eugene Michel Worldwide Postal Stationery Collection: Spanish Administration Postal Cards" – "Inventario de los enteros postales cubanos en la colección mundial de enteros postales de A. Eugene Michel: Tarjetas postales de la administración española"

Co-author: Ernesto Cuesta (Refer to <CUES9610> for annotation).

<u>CPa</u>, Vol.VIII, No.22, Oct 1996, pp.35-42 (8), ill., Eng. & Span.

This is the first publication of the Spanish Administration section of <TYX8600>.

<TYX9712> Tvx. Mark R.

"Letter to Robert B. Spooner dated 17 December 1997"

T.docx T-37 02/07/25

Unpublished three-page letter and attachments.

The letter starts by mentioning that Mark has been gathering information to update his previously published article "How Was Cuban Mail Dispatched on 1930 Inaugural of FAM 5 Express to Panama?" (<TYX8706a>), which eventually resulted in an updated article published in The Cuban Philatelist of the First Third of 1999 <TYX9901>). The rest of the letter details some of the new information gathered for the update and lists some of the photocopies of pertinent covers accumulated to support the update of the original article.

<**TYX9807**> Tyx, Mark R.

"A Centavo for Your Thoughts: A Brief Trip Back to May 1906"

"Un Centavo por tus Pensamientos: Un Breve Viaje de Vuelta a Mayo de 1906"

CPa, Vol.X, No.29, July 1998, pp.116-117, ill., Eng & Span.

<**TYX9901**> Tyx, Mark R.

"How Was Cuban Mail Dispatched on 1930 Inaugural of FAM-5 Express to Panama" "¿Cómos se Despachó la Correspondencia Cubana en el Vuelo Inaugural se 1930 de la Ruta Expresa FAM-5 a Panamá?"

CPa, Vol.11, No.31, First Third 1999, pp.20-24 (5), ill., Eng & Span.

Update of <TYX8706a> and translation into Spanish. Edits and translation into Spanish by Ernesto Cuesta. See <TYX9901-Draft> for working draft and supporting documentation.

<**TYX0009**> Tyx, Mark R.

"Book Review: Specialized Catalog of Cuban Postal Stationery of the Socialist Era (2000 Edition)" "Reseña Bibliográfica: Catálogo Especializado de Enteros Postales de Cuba de la Epoca Socialista (Edición 2000) by Mark Piper and Santiago Portuondo Zúñiga."

CPa, Vol.12, No.36, Last Third 2000, p.130, ill., Eng & Span.

Book review of $\langle PIPE0000 \rangle = \langle PORT0000 \rangle$).

<TYX0011> Tyx, Mark R.

"Letter to Robert B. Spooner dated 14 November 2000"

Unpublished four-page letter and attachments.

The letter is prompted by receiving news from Bob Spooner that the judges at the SESCAL 2000 stamp show had knocked his exhibit down a level from previous awards received at other stamp shows with the excuse that it did not follow the listings in the <u>American Air Mail Catalog (ASMC)</u>. In his letter Mark lists some suggestions to improve his exhibit's synopsis and overall presentation. The fourth page of the letter includes a listing of various early flights and the number of FFCs known from each flight. Additional information provided in the letter are several references about the creation of some F4-4 counterfeit covers discussed in <NAHL7102> and in other supporting documentation. The letter ends with clippings from the Cuban *Diario de la Marina* newspaper with details about the Aeromarine West Indies first flight from Key West to Havana and its return flight (<DMAR2011a> and <DMAR2011b>).

TYX0101> Tyx, Mark R.

"More on the Cuban Republic's First Postal Card (Higgins & Gage #38). Más sobre la Primera Tarjeta Postal de la República de Cuba (Higgins & Gage #38)."

Co-author: Ernesto Cuesta (also listed as <CUES0101>).

CPa, Vol.13, No.37, FirstThird 2001, Front cover and pp.27-32 (6), Eng & Span.

This is an update of <\textstyle{\textstyle{TYX8412a}}\) providing a detailed report on the origin, varieties, period of use, and inventory of known used examples of the first postal card of the Republic of Cuba. The inventory includes the place of origin, destination, date, and last known owner for each known used specimen of these postal cards. The inventory included 83 specimens at the time of publication.

<TYX0102> Tvx, Mark R.

"Letter to Robert B. Spooner dated 10 Februry 2001"

Unpublished two-page letter and attachments.

T.docx T-38 02/07/25

The letter is acknowledgment of receipt from Bob Spooner of a letter and associated photocopies Bob had received from air mail postal history dealer Heinz Gappe offering Bob an assortment of Cuban postal history items at exhorbitant prices (see <GAPP0101>). In his letter Mark relates to Bob his personal experience with Mr. Gappe, indicating that all of his offerings have also been at exhorbitant prices. Mark's letter continues to let Bob know of his recent interest in air mail labels and send Bob two references on the subject, the 1991 Gunter Mair Airmail Catalog (<MAIR9100>), and a November 1985 article by Rafael García on the same subject (<GARC8511). The rest of the letter lists recent purchases by Mark of Cuban aerophilatelic items and includes photocopies of the cited items.

<<u>TYX0105</u>> Tyx, Mark R.

"Letter to Robert B. Spooner dated 30 May 2001"

Unpublished one-page letter and attachments.

Report of a recent eBay purchase of a Haiti-Cuba Lindbergh cover with copy of the eBay listing and question about a recently acquired cover from Hamburg to Canada with an unexplainable Habana, Cuba, backstamp. The letter also includes a reference to a recently published article in the *Canal Zone Philatelist* on F-5-1 and F-5-2 Lindbergh flown covers (<COTE0101>). Also included were photocopies of additional articles on Cuban aerophilately and of some covers of interest. Articles referenced or included supporting the letter were the following: <SPOO8910>, <SPOO9007>, <STRE2811), <SIOR8604>, and <STRE2811>.

<**TYX0209**> Tyx, Mark R.

"Book Review: Specialized Catalogue of Cuban Stamps 1855-1959 (2nd Edition)"

"Reseña Biliográfica: Catálogo especializado de sellos de Cuba 1855-1959 (2da Edición)"

Co-authors: Yamil H. Kouri, Jr. (also listed as <KOUR0209h>; Silvia García-Frutos (also listed as

<GARCF0209b>; and Arturo Martín de Nicolás (also listed as <MARTN0209>).

<u>CPa</u>, Vol.14, No.42, Last Third 2002, pp.130-133 (4), ill., Eng & Span.

The review is split in four sections after a brief introduction by Dr. Kouri. The first section on p.130, also by Dr. Kouri, reviews the section of the catalogue covering the Spanish colonial and U.S. Administration periods; the second section on p.131, by Silvia García-Frutos, covers the Republic until 1959; the third section on p.132, by aerophilatelist Mark R. Tyx, covers the first flight section of the catalogue; and the fourth section p.133, by Arturo Martín de Nicolás, covers the postal stationery section of the catalogue.

<TYX0403> Tyx, Mark R.

"E-mail from Mr. Tyx to Mr. Michael Kess re Roessler Cuban first flight covers"

Unpublished copy of correspondence in Ernesto Cuesta's files.

The short note identifies the earliest Roessler Cuba related covers as being those of the 1 November 1920 first flight covers flown by Aeromarine West Indies Airways between Key West and Havana (AAMC-F4-1). The note continues to say that Mr. Roessler continued preparing Cuban FFCs during the late 1920s and early 1930s, stopping by 1932, probably due to the worldwide economic depression and legal problems with the U.S. Post Office Department over his activities. Reference is made in the note to a brief account of Roessler's philatelic business activities published by Linn's in 2003. The note also mentions that there is a reprint of Roessler's cover catalog edited by Mike Mellone. Look for other Roessler references in this bibliography's Index.

<**TYX0412**> Tyx, Mark R.

"Notes on the 1926-27 U.S. Army's First Pan American Good Will Flight"

Unpublished notes and published notes from other sources on the subject flight, including illustration of a cover flown on the flight that was acquired by Mr. Tyx, illustrated, 13 pp., Eng.

<TYX0501> Tvx, Mark R.

"First Flight Covers From and To Cuba, and Special Cancellations Related to Aviation in Cuba (Period 1959-2003)." "Sobres de Primeros Vuelos De y Hacia Cuba, y Cancelaciones Especiales Relativas a la Aviación en Cuba (Período 1959-2003)."

T.docx T-39 02/07/25

Co-author: Jesús del Valle (also listed as <VALL0501b>).

<u>CPa</u>, Vol.17, No.49, First Third 2005, pp.24-32 (9), ill., Eng. & Span.

<TYX0609> Tyx, Mark R.

"USS Los Angeles Visits to Guantanamo Bay, Cuba"

<u>APJ</u>, Vol.77, Vol77, No.9, Sep 2006, pp.381-385 (5), ill. See <TYX0709> for reprint and Spanish translation. See <LUSS0611> for a follow-up.

<**TYX0709**> Tyx, Mark R.

"The Aerophilatelic Legacy of the February 1931 USS Los Angeles Visits to Guantanamo Bay, Cuba" "El Legado Aerofilatélico de las Visitas del USS Los Angeles a la Bahía de Guantánamo, Cuba, en Febrero de 1931" CPa, Vol.18, No.52, Last Third 2007, pp.20-25 (6), ill., Eng. & Span. English is reprint of <TYX0609>.

<<u>TYX0810</u>> Tyx, Mark R.

Notes on the Aerophilatelic NYARBA Story.

Also listed as <BMAPS0810>.

BMAPS, Vol.23, No.4, Oct-Dec 2008, pp.5-13 (9), ill, Eng;

BMAPS, Vol.24, No.1, Jan-Mar 2009, pp.1-4, 14-15 (7), ill, Eng;

BMAPS, Vol.24, No.2, Apr-Jun 2009, pp.1-16 (16), ill, Eng;

BMAPS, Vol.24, No.3, Jul-Sep 2009, pp.1-8 (8), ill., Eng. 40 pages total.

Notes about the NYARBA company formed in the early 1930s to provide passenger and mail service between New York and Buenos Aires, Argentina, with stops in Havana, Cienfuegos, and Santiago de Cuba. The notes were compiled in great measure through the efforts of Mr. Mark R. Tyx, specialist in Cuban aerophilately, who among other overall information also provides analysis of two NYARBA covers in his collection.

<TYX0900> Tyx, Mark R.

The Postal Stationery of the United States Possessions and Administrative Areas of the United States: American Zone (Germany) Canal Zone, Cuba, Danish West Indies, Hawaii, Philippines, Puerto Rico, Ryukyu Islands. Chester, Virginia: United Postal Stationery Society, Third Edition, 2009, 210 pp., ill. George Krieger, Editor. Contributors to the Cuba Section were Ernesto Cuesta, Octavio Cabrera, Robert Littrell, and Mark Tyx. Library of Congress Control Number: 2009935307.

Third edition of the catalog first published by the society in 1957 under the editorship of George C. Slawson (see <UPSS5700>) and updated in 1971 with a second edition (see <UPSS7100>). This third edition is a considerable update and improvement over the second edition that only dedicated five and a half pages to Cuba versus 24 full pages in the third edition. The catalog is printed on 8.5 by 11 in. spiral-bound pages and consists of an introductory and General Information section with pages numbered i to vi (6), followed by the various catalog sections of the Possessions and Administrative Areas of the United States on pages 1 to 190, followed in turn by an Appendix illustrating paper watermarks and knives and sizes on pages numbered 191 to 212 (20). The Cuba Section itself is on pages 61-74 (24). The catalog section provides an overview of Cuban history with emphasis on the Spanish-American War and the ensuing U.S. Administration period and a discussion of the postage rates of the period. The body of the catalog describes the envelopes, postal cards, and wrappers issued for Cuba during the U.S. Administration period with detailed descriptions of each issue, including varieties, errors, specimens, and samples. Details are provided of envelope sizes, knives, paper color, paper watermarks, corner cards, quantities issued or known (in the case of errors, specimens, samples, corner cards, rare usages, etc.), earliest recorded postmarks, and postmarks used.

<TYX0904> Tyx, Mark R.

Comments on some NYRBA covers with Cuban transit and arrival postmarks found in the article "Old Airlines never die, they just fade away... A 'stream of consciousness' report—toward a 'more complete *aerophilatelic* NYRBA story' "

T.docx T-40 02/07/25

BMAPS, Vol.24, No.2, Apr-Jun 2009, pp.3-16 (14), ill, Eng. This is part of <TYX0804>.

BMAPS, Vol.24, No.3, Jul-Sep 2009, pp.3-7 (5), ill, Eng.

The comments contributed by Mark Tyx to the article solve what were presumed to be postmark date inconsistencies in a couple of NYRBA covers addressed to Cuba.

TYX1110> Tyx, Mark R.

"Meet Our Members: Mark Tyx--Conozcan a Nuestros Miembros: Mark Tyx"

JCP, Vol.2, No.4, Issue No.6, Oct-Dec 2011, p.28, ill., Eng. & Span.

Philatelic biography of Mark R. Tyx by his own pen.

<TYX1306> Tvx, Mark R.

"More on U.S. Route 1 (AAMS Route F4-1)"

<u>AMNW</u>, Vol.31, No.2, Jun 2013, pp.2-4 (3), ill. See <<u>JOHNJO1306</u>> for follow-up article.

TYX1505> Tyx, Mark R.

"First Flight from Guantánamo Bay, Cuba, 19th May 1934"

AMN, Vol.57, No.229, May 2015, pp.15-22 (8 pp.), ill.

Response provided by Mark R. Tyx to Question No. 506 published in the Nov 2014 issue of AMN (see <<u>SYMO1411</u>>). The response is supported by references to three previous articles by Mr. Tyx about air mail services at the Guantánamo Naval base in 1934. The three referenced articles are reprinted after Mark Tyx's response to Question No. 506. The referenced articles are <TYX8705a>, <TYX8706b>, and <TYX8710>.

TYX1604> Tyx, Mark R.

"Discovery of a Compañía Cubana de Aviación Madrid-Habana, May 5, 1948, First Flight Cover."

"Descubrimiento de un Sobre del Primer Vuelo Madrid-Habana de la Compañía Cubana de Aviación el 5 de Mayo de 1948."

JCP, Vol.7, No.2, Issue No.24, Apr-Jun 2016, pp.20-22 (3), ill., Eng. & Span.

<TYX1610> Tvx, Mark R.

"PAA First Operational Flights: Continued"

BMAPS, Vol.31, No.4, Oct-Dec 2016, front cover plus pp.4-11 (8), ill.

Follow-up to <MATT1601> showing other related covers and discussing their postal markings.

<TYX1704a> Tyx, Mark R.

"Initiation of Havana-Key West Panam Airmail Service and Cuba's First Airmail Stamp"

"Comienzo del Servicio Postal Aéreo y el Primer Sello Aéreo de Cuba "

JCP, Vol.8, No.2, Issue 28, Apr-Jun 2017, front cover and pp.3-10 (9), ill, Eng & Span.

Historical background that led to the award of a contract for the transportation of US mail by Pan American Airways that started on October 19, 1927, and the issue of the Cuba's first airmail stamp (Scott C1).

<TYX1704b> Tyx, Mark R.

"Deciphering Problem FFCs: An Edifil FFC E-27 Wannabe."

"Descifrando SPVs problemáticos: Un aspirante frustrado del SPV Edifil E-27."

Co-Author: Ernesto Cuesta (also listed as <CUES1704a>).

JCP, Vol.8, No.2, Issue 28, Apr-Jun 2017, p.17, ill, Eng & Span.

Article answers the question presented by the FFC shown: Why is this first flight cover (FFC) labeled

"Cienfuegos-Miami, Dec 3, 1930", on the front and is mailed from Havana to Philadelphia with a Moint Airy Station receipt circular date stamp (cds) on the back?

JCP, Vol.7, No.2, Issue No.24, Apr-Jun 2016, pp.20-22 (3), ill., Eng. & Span.

<<u>TYX1707</u>> Tyx, Mark R.

"An Unusual Historical Souvenir Cover."

T.docx T-41 02/07/25

"Un sobre souvenir histórico poco usual."

JCP, Vol.8, No.3, Issue 29, Jul-Sep 2017, pp.16-23 (8), ill, Eng & Span.

TYX1804> Tyx, Mark

"Antilla, Cuba, Pan Am's New Southbound FAM 6 Airmail Hub and First Airmail Dispatches to Martinique and Guadeloupe, July 15, 1937." "Antilla, Cuba, Eje de Pan Am para sus Vuelos FAM 6 Hacia el Sur y Primeros Correos a Martinica y Guadalupe, 15 de julio de 1937."

JCP, Vol.9, No.2, Issue 32, Apr-Jun 2018, pp.16-20 (5), ill., Eng. & Span.

Report that Antilla, Cuba, became Pan Am's new southbound FAM 6 airmail hub on July 15, 1937, with first airmail dispatches to Fort de France, Martinique and Pointe-à-Pitre, Guadeloupe. The article also contains a compilation of F6-151 Antilla related first flight covers dispatched over FAM 4/5, FAM 6, and FAM 7 airmail routes. All referenced covers in the compilation are illustrated except for the cover from Antilla to Pointe-à-Pitre, Guadeloupe, which the author has not been able to obtain.

<<u>TYX1810a</u>> Tyx, Mark R.

"Recently Discovered July 15, 1937, First Flight Cover from San Juan, Puerto Rico, to Antilla, Cuba."

"Descubierto Recientemente Sobre del Primer Vuelo del 15 de Julio de 1937 desde San Juan, Puerto Rico, a Antilla, Cuba."

<u>JCP</u>, Vol.9, No.4, Issue 34, Oct-Dec 2018, pp.16-18 (3), ill., Eng. & Span. Follow-up on <TYX1804>.

<<u>TYX1810b</u>> Tyx, Mark R.

"The Elusive F-6-32 San Juan, Puerto Rico, to Camagüey, Cuba, First Flight Covers."

"Los raros sobres F-6-32 del primer vuelo de San Juan, Puerto Rico, a Camagüey, Cuba."

<u>JCP</u>, Vol.9, No.4, Issue 34, Oct-Dec 2018, pp.19-21 (3), ill., Eng. & Span.

<TYX1904a> Tyx, Mark R.

"FAM 6 Camagüey TRANSITO Airmail Markings, 1932-1935."

"Marcas TRANSITO del correo aéreo por Camagüey de la Ruta FAM 6, 1932-1935."

JCP, Vol.10, No.2, Issue 36, Apr-Jun 2019, pp.14-16 (3), ill., Eng. & Span.

<TYX1904b> Tvx, Mark R.

"Counterfeit Cuba Scott C-2 Double Lindbergh Overprints."

"Falsas sobrecargas dobles de Lindbergh en sellos de Cuba Scott C-2."

JCP, Vol.10, No.2, Issue 36, Apr-Jun 2019, pp.17-20 (4), ill., Eng. & Span.

<<u>TYX1907a</u>> Tyx, Mark R.

"Another Higgins & Gage #38 First Day of Issue Postal Card."

"Otra tarjeta Higgins & Gage #38 del primer día de emisión."

JCP, Vol.10, No.3, Issue 37, Jul-Sep 2019, pp.1, 3-6 (5), ill., Eng. & Span.

<<u>TYX1907b</u>> Tyx, Mark R.

"The Aerophilatelic Legacy of the Inter-American Escadrille in Cuba."

"El legado aero-filatélico de la Escuadrilla Inter-Americana en Cuba."

<u>JCP</u>, Vol.10, No.3, Issue 37, Jul-Sep 2019, pp.17-22 (6), ill., Eng. & Span. Reprint and translation of <TYX8908>. Also see <TYX2001> for a subsequent reprint of the English version.

<TYX1907c> Tyx, Mark R.

"Noteworthy Brazilian Diplomatic Cover with FAM 6 Camagüey TRANSITO Marking." Notable sobre diplomático brasileño de la ruta FAM 6 con la marca TRANSITO de Camagüey." JCP, Vol.10, No.3, Issue 37, Jul-Sep 2019, pp.23-24, ill., Eng. & Span.

T.docx T-42 02/07/25

<TYX1909> Tyx, Mark R.

"Covers in the Caribbean Haiti and its neighbors Dominican Republic and Cuba."

Haiti Philately, Vol.45, No.3, Sep 2019, ill., pp.6-9.

Citing <u>Possessions</u>, Fourth Quarter 2019, "Articles Appearing in Other Journals", pp.3-4: The article "describes the development of airmail in the Caribbean region, including Basil Rowe's pioneering efforts of the West Indian Aerial Express airline establishing regular airmail service in 1927–1928 among Haiti, Puerto Rico, Cuba and the Dominican Republic ... followed by Pan American Airways inaugurating its FAM 6 airmail service among Miami, Havana, Santiago de Cuba, Santo Domingo, Port-au-Prince and San Juan in January 1929."

<<u>TYX1910</u>> Tyx, Mark R.

"Bob Buck's Junior Record Flight Newark, New Jersey, to Habana, Cuba, and Return--February 1931." "El Vuelo Récord Juvenil de Bob Buck de Ida y Vuelta desde Newark, New Jersey a la Habana en Febrero de 1931." JCP, Vol.10, No.4, Issue 38, Oct-Dec 2019, pp.21-24 (4), ill., Eng. & Span. Reprint of <TYX9001>.

<TYX2001a> Tyx, Mark R.

"The Aerophilatelic Legacy of the Inter-American Escadrille in Cuba" <u>APJ</u>, Vol.91, No.1, Jan 2020, pp.1,5-9 (6), ill. Reprint of <TYX8908> and <TYX2001>.

<TYX2001b> Tyx, Mark R.

"Fifth Anniversary of International Airmail Covers: Cuba, Haiti and the Dominican Republic."

"Quinto Aniversario de Sobres de Correo Aéreo Internacional: Cuba, Haití y la República Dominicana." JCP, Vol.11, No.1, Issue No.39, Jan-Mar 2020, pp.25-31 (6), ill., Eng. & Span.

<TYX2004a> Tyx, Mark R.

"Newly Reported Variety of Cuban Philatelic Club 1940 Cohete Postal Souvenir Sheet." "Identificada una nueva variedad de la Hojita Souvenir del Cohete Postal emitida en 1940 por el Club Filatélico Cubano." JCP, Vol.11, No.2, Issue No.40, Apr-Jun 2020, pp.11-12 (2), ill., Eng. & Span.

<TYX2004b> Tvx, Mark R.

"Lindbergh FAM 6 Extension Round Trip First Flight Covers."

"Cubiertas de Ida y Vuelta del Primer Vuelo de la Extensión de la Ruta FAM 6 Transportadas por Lindbergh." JCP, Vol.11, No.2, Issue No.40, Apr-Jun 2020, pp.15-21 (7), ill., Eng. & Span.

<<u>TYX2007</u>> Tyx, Mark R.

"An Overview of Aeromarine West Indies Airways First Flight Covers."

"Resumen de los Sobres de Primeros Vuelos de la Compañía Aeromarine West Indies Airways." JCP, Vol.11, No.3, Issue No.41, Jul-Sep 2020, pp.9-14 (6), ill., Eng. & Span.

<TYX2008> Tyx, Mark R.

"Twice-Flown Lindbergh Covers to Cuba"

APJ, Vol.91, No.8, WNo.1082, Aug 2020, pp.339-341 (3), ill., Eng.

TYX2010> Tyx, Mark R.

"Lindbergh American Clipper Flight Cover Flown From Cuba to Haiti."

"Sobre del Primer Vuelo del American Clipper volado por Lindbergh de Cuba a Haití"

JCP, Vol.11, No.4, Issue No.42, Oct-Dec 2020, pp.22-24 (3), ill., Eng. & Span.

Analysis of a first fllight cover of the American Clipper flown by Lindbergh from Cienfuegos, Cuba, to Cristóbal, Canal Zone, and back on the return trip through Cienfuegos to Miami, and from there to its intended final destination in Port-au-Prince, Haiti. See <RIER2101a> for additional information on the topic.

T.docx T-43 02/07/25

<**TYX2101**> Tyx, Mark R.

"Contemporary Correspondence About Issuance of Cuba Scott 232: First Stamp of the Cuban Republic."

"Correspondencia contemporánea sobre la emisión del sello Scott 232: Primer sello de la República de Cuba." JCP, Vol.12, No.1, Issue No.43, Jan-Mar 2021, pp.13-15 (3), ill., Eng. & Span.

Article about an unusual letter and envelope sent by well known Havana stamp dealer Miguel Lázaro to Francisco Parras, postal official in Puerto Principe, now named Camagüey, commenting on the unexpected issuance of what is considered to be the first stamp of the Republic of Cuba, Scott 232. The letter included a sample block of four of the stamp on a loan or or exchange basis.

<TYX2103> Tyx, Mark R.

"An Overview of Aeromarine West Indies First Flight Covers" <u>APJ</u>, Vol.92, No.3, WNo.1089, Mar 2021, front cover and pp.96-101 (7), ill., Eng. Reprint of <TYX2007>.

TYX2106> Tyx, Mark R.

"Letters to the Editor: F4-1 Flown Covers Number 500-Plus"

APJ, Vol.92, No.6, WNo.1092, Jun 2021, pp.223-224, ill.

Reply to <HEST2104> indicating that George Sioras in Part IV of <SIOR8206> reported that he had completed an informal census of F4-1 flown covers determining that around 500 such covers were flown. The article also makes reference to dual US and Cuban franking on covers prepared by W. W. Wilson, a prolific servicer of FFCs and illustrates one of such covers, similar to the one shown in <HEST2104>.

<TYX2107> Tyx, Mark R.

"The Flying Hutchinson Family Visit To Cuba." "Visita de la familia de los aviadores Hutchinson a Cuba." <u>JCP</u>, Vol.12, No.3, Issue 45, Jul-Sep 2021, pp.20-24 (4), ill., Eng. & Span.

Account of the planned round-the-world flight in a twin engine Lockheed Electra amphibian flying boat to foster friendship among the nations of the world. Several large envelopes with 84 labeled rectangles with the names of the countries to be visited and a few blank extra rectangles were prepared so that at each stop during the flight a stamp of the visited nation could be affixed and cancelled. The flight departed Washington, DC, on April 24, 1939, and traveled to Canada and then Cuba, stopping in Havana. It then continued through the Caribbean islands to the Eastern Coast of South America, returning by the Western Coast, Central America, and Mexico. Unfortunately, the flight had to be aborted upon arrival in Mexico City on July 27 due to the impending threat of World War II. The article illustrates one of the flight souvenir covers owned by the author of the article.

<<u>TYX2110</u>> Tyx, Mark R.

"National Airlines' Two Attempts to Inaugurate FAM 32 Direct Airmail Service from New York to Habana." "Los dos intentos de National Airlines para inaugurar el Servicio Aéreo Directo FAM 32 de Nueva York a La Habana."

JCP, Vol.12, No.4, Issue 46, Oct-Dec 2021, pp.17-21 (5), ill., Eng. & Span.

Article about first flight covers (FFCs) prepared for the inaugural FAM 32 direct airmail service from New York to Havana scheduled for 1 December 1951 that was cancelled due to the airline carrier to make proper arrangements for the flight with the Cuban authorities. The flight finally took place on 1 January 1953 with new FFCs being prepared for the event with a different color cachet. The article ends by illustrating a cover that was saved from the first planned flight and was reused on the second flight by some aerophilatelist.

<<u>TYX2207</u>> Tyx, Mark R.

"Special UN Trade and Employment Conference Cancellations and Cachets. Held at the Cuban Capitolio Building, November 1947 - March 1948." "Matasellos y Cachets Especiales de la Conferencia de las Naciones Unidas sobre Comercio y Empleo celebrada en el Edificio del Capitolio Cubano, Noviembre 1947--Marzo 1948." JCP, Vol.13, No.3, Issue 49, Jul-Sep 2022, pp.17-21 (5), ill., Eng. & Span.

Background information about the Conference with illustration of covers commemorating the conference and description of the special cancellations and first day cover cachets used during its celebration.

T.docx T-44 02/07/25

<TYXyymm> Tyx, Mark R.

"A Previously Unreported NY-10 Variety: Rio de Janeiro – Havana 2/19/30" Unpublished two-page article plus one-page illustration.

The article postulates that an ad for a NYRBA AAMC NY-10 cover that states that is was flown from Rio de Janeiro to Havana via Miami was incorrectly described as such. Instead the cover must have been delivered to Havana late on February 26 on the way of the NYRBA flight to Miami where it arrived the same day. The author correctly surmises that the February 27 backstamp on the cover must have been due to the fact that the cover arrived in Havana late on February 26 and was not backstamped until the following day. The cover is also illustrated on p.38 of <SARR1810a> and is listed as Item No. 1930.ff.3.